

# **Walden University ScholarWorks**

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2023

# Achieving an Organizational Culture to Increase Female Leadership in Technology Organizations

kikelomo Lina Awodogan Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations



Part of the Business Commons

# Walden University

College of Management and Human Potential

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Kikelomo Lina Awodogan

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Meridith Wentz, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Christopher Beehner, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2023

#### Abstract

Achieving an Organizational Culture to Increase Female Leadership in Technology

Organizations

by

Kikelomo Lina Awodogan

MS, University of Houston Victoria, 2019 BS, Ambrose Alli University, 2008

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

August 2023

#### Abstract

The nonexistence of organizational culture to increase female leadership in technology organizations impacts organizations' performance. Leaders of technology organizations who do not create an organizational culture to increase female leadership may experience innovation gaps reducing their competitive advantage. Grounded in the gendered organization theory, the purpose of this multiple case study was to explore strategies that leaders of technology organizations use to create a culture-friendly environment and adequate support that allows women to occupy leadership positions for improving business performance. The participants were three technology leaders located in the United States. Data were collected via semistructured interviews and publicly available information on the company's website. Yin's five-step approach was used to analyze the data. The key emergent themes were developing female skill sets, promoting development programs and continuous training, work-life balance amongst female employees, and networking programs to support female employees to undertake leadership positions. A key recommendation for technology leaders is to connect with associations and resource groups to encourage mentorship and sponsorship within and outside the organization and direct feedback channels to management. The implications for positive social change include the potential to promote and encourage the number of women in leadership, potentially encouraging education among young girls, thereby reducing illiteracy and poverty in society.

# Achieving an Organizational Culture to Increase Female Leadership in Technology Organizations

by

Kikelomo Lina Awodogan

MS, University of Houston Victoria, 2019 BS, Ambrose Alli University, 2008

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

August 2023

# Dedication

I dedicate this project to the Almighty God who has helped me and to my family for the support and sacrifice towards achieving this goal. To everyone who has contributed to the success directly and indirectly, thank you.

# Acknowledgments

I would like to give all thanks and praise to my heavenly father, Jesus Christ, for always helping me. I want to give a special thank you to my chair, Dr. Meridith Wentz, who supported and was the driving force for me during this journey. Thank you for your extra push and for going above and beyond to ensure I finish my doctoral study. I could not have made it to the finish line without your expertise and motivation. My gratitude also goes to my second committee member, Dr. Christopher Beehner, for their helpful guidance. Your expertise was crucial to the success of this doctoral degree.

# Table of Contents

Li	st of Tables	iv
Se	ction 1: Foundation of the Study	1
	Background of the Problem	1
	Problem and Purpose	2
	Population and Sampling	3
	Nature of the Study	4
	Research Question	5
	Interview Questions	5
	Conceptual Framework	6
	Operational Definitions	7
	Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations	7
	Assumptions	7
	Limitations	8
	Delimitations	8
	Significance of the Study	9
	A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature	10
	Introduction	. 10
	Gendered Organization Theory	. 12
	Supporting and Contrasting Theories	. 15
	Benefit of Women in Leadership	. 22
	Challenges for Women in Leadership	. 23

	Glass Ceiling	29
	Gendered Diversity Management	33
	Role of Organizational Culture, Policies and Practices	38
	Role of Work Motivation	40
	Leadership Behavior Differences Between Men and Women	42
	Female Leadership in STEM	44
	Transition	45
Se	ection 2: The Project	47
	Purpose Statement	47
	Role of the Researcher	47
	Participants	49
	Research Method and Design	51
	Research Method	51
	Research Design	52
	Population and Sampling	54
	Ethical Research	55
	Data Collection Instruments	57
	Data Collection Technique	59
	Data Organization Technique	61
	Data Analysis	62
	Reliability and Validity	66
	Reliability	67

Validity	68
Data Saturation	70
Transition and Summary	70
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	72
Introduction	72
Presentation of the Findings	72
Applications to Professional Practice	83
Implications for Social Change	84
Recommendations for Action	84
Recommendations for Further Research	85
Reflections	86
Conclusion	88
References	90
Appendix: Interview Protocol	113

# List of Tables

Table 1. Summary of the Literature Review	. 12
Table 2. Emergent Themes in Data Analysis	. 75

#### Section 1: Foundation of the Study

The technology industry experiences advancement through continued innovation and development. Gender diversity enhances innovation and improves organizational performance. According to Jorge et al. (2018), increases in female leadership resulted in better organizational performance. Despite the benefit of gender diversity, women are still not represented in significant numbers in top leadership position in the technology industry. Female leadership in technology is considerably low because there is an existence of barriers limiting women from attaining the top of their careers (McCullough, 2020). Due to underrepresentation of women in leadership positions, it is necessary for business leaders to implement organizational cultures that promote more women to leadership positions to improve organizational performance. The purpose of this multiple case study was to identify the strategies that leaders of technology organizations use to create a culture-friendly environment and adequate support that allows women to occupy leadership positions for improving business performance.

#### **Background of the Problem**

Researchers have shown that diversity promotes productivity and business results may be negatively impacted if organizations do have diverse leaders. Jorge et al. (2018) indicated that the shortage of women in leadership positions negatively impacts business performance. Gender diversity helped catalyze and sustain innovation while increasing the collective intelligence of an organization (Denend et al., 2020). The failure to have diverse leadership may inhibit the innovation needed to promote the growth of organizations.

Schmitt and Wilkesmann (2020) explained that the underrepresentation of female leadership in the science, technology, engineering, and mathematics (STEM) industry is a global phenomenon. Stephens and Wilson-Kennedy (2019) argued that despite women making up 56% of the students enrolled in colleges and universities, few women are making it to leadership positions. These authors validated McCullough's (2020) findings that indicated the existence of barriers limiting women from attaining the top of their careers in the STEM industry. Women experience the potential for discrimination in STEM settings (Ruan, 2020). Mascia (2015) explained that early research had shown a "glass ceiling' that limits women's leadership level in the corporate world.

Sobieraj and Krämer (2019) explained that there is a stereotype that the STEM field is associated with males rather than females. Eagly (2021) suggested that there is inconsistency in the number of female leaders in STEM; however, McCullough (2020) concluded that several factors, such as general gender bias and family and cultural expectations, contribute to the barriers to women's career paths to leadership positions in the STEM industry. In a study the work-life balance for women in STEM leadership, Brue (2019) identified significant issues hindering women in STEM from attaining leadership positions in STEM.

# **Problem and Purpose**

The shortage of women in leadership positions negatively impacts business performance (Gaston et al., 2020). Of the top 20% of best performing companies, 27% had women in key leadership roles across the entire organizational structure, while out of the bottom 20% of companies, 19% had women in leadership roles (Denend et al., 2020).

The general business problem was that the U.S. technology industry has failed to provide an environment that is supportive of having women in leadership positions, negatively impacting business growth. The specific business problem was that the leaders of technology organizations lack strategies for achieving a culture-friendly environment and adequate support that allow women to occupy leadership positions for improving business performance.

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies that leaders of technology organizations use to create a culture-friendly environment and adequate support that allows women to occupy leadership positions for improving business performance. The targeted population comprised three U.S. technology leaders. The study findings may contribute to positive social change by increasing the number of women in leadership, potentially encouraging education among young girls, thereby reducing illiteracy and poverty in society.

#### **Population and Sampling**

The targeted population comprised three technology leaders located in the United States who have successfully increased female leadership in their organization. The technology leaders included senior executives in an organization responsible for leading information technology. The leaders were required to have worked in the technology industry for more than seven years to be included in the study. I used purposive sampling to recruit participants through my professional networks like LinkedIn. Data were collected through semistructured interviews with the participants and review of related organizational documents for relevant information.

## **Nature of the Study**

Researchers can use qualitative, quantitative, or mixed methodologies (Saunders et al., 2018). Researchers use the qualitative method to employ an interpretive methodology to gain an in-depth knowledge of research phenomena, which enables the exploration of phenomena by interacting with the research participants (Frost & Bailey-Rodriguez, 2020). I employed the qualitative method for this study because I explored a phenomenon in multiple cases. Quantitative researchers use hypotheses to establish a relationship between independent and dependent variables (Saunders et al., 2018). The quantitative method was not appropriate for this study because I was not examining relationships among variables. A mixed-method study includes the combination of qualitative and quantitative elements (Yin, 2018). I did not use the mixed-method approach because there was no quantitative component to the study.

Using a case study design allows researchers to explore "how" and "what" questions to understand the features of the case under study (Yin, 2018). Using a multiple case study design enables researchers to collect, interpret, and compare data collected from numerous participants across multiple sites who observed phenomena in a real-life environment (Saunders et al., 2018). I employed a multiple case study design for the current study because I sought to understand phenomena from numerous participants across multiple sites in a real-life situation.

Other research design options considered were miniethnography and phenomenology. Researchers use miniethnography to assess a culture or social world (Saunders et al., 2018). Since I did not immerse myself in the culture of the participants

to study their behaviors, beliefs, and languages, the miniethnographic design was not appropriate for this study. Researchers employ a phenomenological design to explore the lived experiences of research participants (Alfakhri et al., 2018). The phenomenological design was not appropriate for this study because my focus was on strategies technology leaders use to provide a cultural-friendly environment and not the lived experiences of individuals.

#### **Research Question**

What strategies do technology leaders use to provide a culture-friendly environment and adequate support to allow women to occupy leadership positions to improve organizations' performance?

#### **Interview Questions**

- 1. What strategies are you using to provide a culture-friendly environment for female leaders?
- 2. What strategies are you using to hire females in technology at your organization?
- 3. What support do you provide to allow women to occupy leadership positions?
- 4. What strategies are you using to encourage lower and midlevel female employees to take on higher level positions?
- 5. What barriers do women face moving through technology leadership roles at your organization?
- 6. What assistance is available to ensure the inclusiveness of female leaders in technology?

- 7. What programs are in place to encourage more females to pursue technology careers?
- 8. What else would you like to add about strategies to provide a culture-friendly environment and support to allow women to occupy leadership positions to improve organizations' performance?

## **Conceptual Framework**

Joan Acker developed the gendered approach theory in 1990, and it was designed to provide an understanding of gender as a socially produced distinction between females and males during participation in work organizations (Ruan, 2020). The core concepts of the gendered approach are that the organizational structures are inherently dominant. In gendered organizations, major differences exist between men and women, and their career outcomes become significantly different, where preferences are given to men rather than their female counterparts (Adams & Greer, 2021).

The logical connection between the gendered approach theory and my focus in the current study provided me with a perspective through which to identify and explore the strategies that technology leaders used to develop and implement a culture-friendly environment and adequate support that enables women to occupy leadership positions in technology for improving organizations' performance. Researchers have utilized the gendered organization approach to determine the impact of potential gender biases within different industries and institutions. For example, Ruan (2020) used the gendered organization approach to evaluate the nature of knowledge and sociocultural gender bias preventing career advancement amongst female professors in higher education. An

organization's diversity programs must consider the racialized and gendered nature of institutions, interactions, and experiences that reproduce inequality in the workplace (Cundiff et al., 2018). Gendered organizations persist because of everyday practices and are transformed when they are challenged.

# **Operational Definitions**

Effective leadership: A measurement of how leaders' motivational strategy to encourage their employees to develop themselves towards achieving the organizational goals (Conchie, 2013).

Glass ceiling: An imaginary limit to professional advancement that is imposed upon women to attaining upper management positions (Rachmawati & Lantu, 2014).

Organizational culture: A set of shared values intended to guide employees toward acceptable and rewarding behavior that are effective desires of an organization (Cook & Glass, 2014).

Organizational performance: A measure established by leaders to provide the desired outcome that advances an organization financially and operationally (Alagaraja & Shuck, 2015).

# Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

#### Assumptions

Assumptions in a research study are ideas that are not tested or supported by empirical data (Osborne, 2017). My first assumption was the technology leaders interviewed would respond to the questions honestly and free of bias. I also assumed that the organizations included in the study would have diverse employee populations, with

qualified women to advance to leadership positions. Finally, it was assumed that interviewees were knowledgeable about the strategies that technology leaders use to provide a culture-friendly environment and adequate support to allow women to occupy leadership positions to improve organizations' performance.

#### Limitations

Limitations refer to the components of a study that the researcher cannot control and create potential weaknesses (Eriksson & Kovalainen, 2016). One of the potential limitations in the current study was the presence of individual bias, resulting from interviewees' background, work ethics, and experiences. Another limitation was geographical in that the study was limited to the United States; therefore, the results may not be a full representation of the industry globally. Finally, the data were valid only if the participants were completely honest; however, my presence as the researcher during the interview sessions may have influenced the willingness of participants to respond sincerely.

#### **Delimitations**

Delimitations are the scope of the study that set prescribed boundaries and parameters (Ellis & Levy, 2009). A delimitation of the current study was the participants' geographic location in the United States. Another delimitation was that the leaders in the technology industry may have limited breadth. The number of research participants was limited to three leaders.

## **Significance of the Study**

This study is significant in that the results may provide new insights regarding the identification and contribution of gender-specific diversity strategies for catalyzing innovation and technology breakthroughs that may further reduce the gender gap in technology leadership and improve firms' performance. Organizational leaders should evolve their business strategy to remain competitive in the marketplace. Multiple researchers have shown the contribution of diverse perspectives to overall organizational results. According to Jorge et al. (2018), research has shown the significant contribution of gender diversity to business growth and economic development; therefore, for STEM companies to remain competitive and foster innovations, leaders should empower more women to take on leadership positions. Jorge et al. argued that women's leadership enhances business results.

Gender-specific diversity has provided organizations and institutions with innovative ideas that created a technology breakthrough through diverse views (Nica, 2016). Eliminating the gender gap in STEM, specifically in the technology industry, will increase the diversity needed for the organization to be innovative and remain competitive in the global market (McCullough, 2020). Additionally, the results from the current study may contribute to positive social change by promoting and encouraging the number of women in leadership, potentially encouraging education among young girls, thereby reducing illiteracy and poverty in society. Women gaining greater representation in leadership may contribute to girl children's growth because they will be encouraged to get educated and aim to succeed. This will help increase the academic community

overall, reducing illiteracy and poverty in the community. The generation of younger women entering the workforce may also see that leadership opportunities are attainable.

According to Jorge et al. (2018), studies confirmed that the lack of representation of women in leadership positions may negatively impact business performance. When women take on leadership roles, the organization experiences high-level performance (Jorge et al., 2018). The current study's implications for potential positive social change include that increased female representation in STEM will foster high business performance and productivity, promoting global economic growth, creating employment, and reducing poverty. Understanding the contribution of gender diversity to business growth, technology companies must create an environment void of the female career glass ceiling, which inhibits the number of women in today's leadership positions to promote innovation in the industry.

#### A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

#### Introduction

Researchers conduct literature reviews to understand and identify potential future research related to the topic (Fink, 2013). In this literature review, I synthesized the extant research on the study topic and gendered organization theory to address the research question: What strategies do technology leaders use to provide a culture-friendly environment and adequate support to allow women to occupy leadership positions to improve organizations' performance? Historically, the shortage of women in leadership positions negatively impacts business performance (Gaston et al., 2020). The top 20% of best performing companies had women in 27% of key leadership roles across the entire

organizational structure, while the bottom 20% performing companies had women in 19% of leadership roles (Denend et al., 2020).

There was extensive research on the barriers to women's leadership, but more research is needed on STEM specifically (McCullough, 2020). According to Jorge et al. (2018), increased female leadership results in better organizational performance. Findings from the current study provided new insights regarding the identification and contribution of gender-specific diversity strategies for catalyzing innovation and technology breakthroughs that reduces the gender gap in technology leadership and improve firms' performance. Acker (1990) developed the theory of gendered organizations and indicated that organizational structures are inherently dominant.

In this literature review, I explored the gendered organization theory in the context of this study. I begin the literature review by discussing the conceptual framework as well as supporting and contrasting theories of gendered organization theory. Then, I present the benefits of women in leadership; barriers women face in leadership positions; the glass ceiling; gendered diversity management; and how culture, policies, and practices contribute to organizational gender diversity. Finally, literature regarding the role of motivation, female leadership in STEM, and the leadership differences between men and women is reviewed.

I used the following four themes to guide the preparation of the literature review section: (a) women in leadership, (b) the glass ceiling, (c) gendered organization theory, and (d) gender diversity. The following databases and search engines were accessed through the Walden University Library to find the sources used in this literature review:

(a) ProQuest, (b) EBSCO, (c) Thoreau, (d) Google Scholar, and (e) EBSCO host. The keyword terms searched included *female leadership in STEM*, *organizational* performance, work-life balance, innovation in STEM, gender inequality, gender diversity, information technology, female leaders, gender organization theory, work motivation, and glass ceilings. The types of literature obtained via the search terms and the publication dates of the collected works are listed in Table 1.

Table 1
Summary of the Literature Review

References	Counts	Percentages
References published within 5 years of 2023	83	87%
References published more than 5 years of 2023	13	13%
Peer-reviewed published within 5 years of 2023	83	87%
Total peer-reviewed published more than 5 years	13	13%
of 2023		
Total references used	96	

#### **Gendered Organization Theory**

I used gendered organization theory as the conceptual framework for this research study. Gendered organization theory is an approach that researchers use to analyze how organizations create and reproduce gender inequalities (Rodriguez & Guenther, 2022).

Acker (1990) developed gendered organization theory and analyzed how complex bureaucratic organizations reflect specific gendered expectations and relations. The theory was designed to provide researchers with an understanding of gender as a socially

produced distinction between females and males during participation in work organizations (Ruan, 2020). In gendered organizations, significant differences existed between men and women, and their career outcomes became significantly different, where preferences were given to men more than their female counterparts (Adams & Greer, 2021). Gender diversity within organizations enhances innovation and improves performance. According to Cook and Glass (2015), female employees demonstrated a higher degree of innovation and drove organizational profitability. Women in leadership promoted better organizational performance (Jorge et al., 2018). Despite the benefit of gender diversity, women are still not represented in significant numbers in top leadership positions in the technology industry (Deloitte, 2021). Gendered organization theory is an approach that views organizations as sites that generate and maintain gender dynamics and gender order.

Acker (1990) argued that jobs, work rules, contracts, evaluation systems, and organizational cultures are not gender neutral but rather embody masculine norms and values that privilege men over women. Acker identified five dimensions of organizational processes that produce and reproduce gender inequality: (a) the construction of divisions along the lines of gender, (b) the construction of symbols and images that reinforce gender distinctions, (c) the interactions between individuals within organizational structures, (d) the creation of individual identities through organizational practices, and (e) the reproduction of gendered substructures within organizations. Researchers have utilized the gendered organization approach to determine the impact of potential gender biases within different industries and institutions. Ruan (2020) employed the gendered

organization approach to evaluate the nature of knowledge and sociocultural gender bias preventing career advancement amongst females. Using a gendered perspective, researchers analyze the prejudice, segregation, oppression, discrimination, and inequality created by patriarchy and male dominance in the workplace.

With gendered organization theory, researchers analyze gaps within different occupations, jobs, and industries resulting from gender-based differences in authority, income, power, status, and autonomy (Alobaid et al., 2020). Applying a gender lens to organization theory helped to capture how relational processes in organizations were filtered by gender and how they shaped the psychological, social, and cultural dimensions that constitute the organization as a dynamic, interdependent, and relational structure (Adkins, 2019). Key concepts associated with gendered organization theory focus on gender as a social category that continues to be a source of inequality in work life. Through use of gendered organization theory, researchers have studied how gender interacted with various aspects of social, political, economic, and technological life; how this is manifested in organizations; and how organizations addressed and created new and reconfigured gender(ed) inequalities (Rodriguez & Guenther, 2022).

Gendered organizations have persisted because of everyday practices and are transformed when challenged. Adopting a gendered analytical perspective was critical in the current study for understanding the organization's role in propagating gender inequalities and formulating policies that helped address the problem. An organization's diversity programs must consider the racialized and gendered nature of institutions, interactions, and experiences that reproduce inequality in the workplace (Cundiff et al.,

2018). In conclusion, gendered organization theory was a valuable approach for understanding how organizations are shaped by and shape gender dynamics and inequalities. With gendered organization theory, researchers draw attention to the multiple and complex ways gender interacts with other aspects of social life and how this affects individuals and groups within organizations. Use of the theory also offers insights into how organizations are transformed to foster more diversity, inclusion, and justice.

## **Supporting and Contrasting Theories**

Many theories support and contrast gendered organization theory. According to McCullough (2020), extensive research on the barriers to women's leadership exists, but limited research exists on STEM specifically. Schmitt and Wilkesmann (2020) explained that the underrepresentation of leadership in the STEM industry is a global phenomenon. Researchers using the gendered organization theory have corroborated other research on the lack of women in leadership positions. Gendered organization theory is an approach that is used to analyze how organizations create and reproduce gender inequalities and stereotypes (Rodriguez & Guenther, 2022). The theory can be used to explore how gender affects social, political, economic, and technological life in organizations and how organizations deal with new and changing gender issues (Rodriguez & Guenther). The gendered organization theory has been supported by other theories and criticized by others as they offer different insights into the role of gender in organizations. In the following subsections, I discuss supporting and contrasting theories, including social theory, feminist theory, the radical feminist approach, the postmodern approach, the social feminist approach, and the transnational feminist approach.

## Social Theory

The social role theory is a supporting theory to gendered organization theory that encompasses a broad and interdisciplinary field that examines how social categorization and perceptions lead to stereotyping, discrimination, and prejudice. Henri Tajfel (1982) established this theory in the 1970s in Great Britain. Turner and Oakes (1986) argued that the theory could help researchers analyze the psychological behaviors of group members. Using social theory, researchers can also investigate how social structures, processes, and interactions affect various aspects of human life, including science and technology. Bijker (2012) stated that social theorists have claimed that science and technology are neither independent nor neutral but embedded in and influenced by social contexts, values, and interests. This social construction of science and technology suggests the need for more female leadership in technology fields.

According to researchers who have conducted social theory studies, women face underrepresentation and marginalization in technology fields for several reasons. First, women face historical and cultural barriers that have portrayed science and technology as masculine domains, where women are viewed as outsiders, intruders, or anomalies (Dasgupta & Stout, 2019). Second, women encounter organizational and institutional barriers that create a hostile or unwelcoming climate for women in technology fields, such as lack of diversity, inclusion, and belonging; gender stereotypes and biases; harassment and discrimination; and glass ceilings and cliffs (Young et al., 2019). Third, women experience cognitive and psychological barriers that affect their self-confidence,

self-efficacy, and identity as technologists, such as impostor syndrome, stereotype threat, and tokenism (Kim, 2020).

## Feminist Theory

The feminist theory offers an overview of strategies to address the lack of female leadership in technology fields. Feminist theory is a vast and diverse field of inquiry investigating how gender influences various aspects of human life, including science and technology (Wajcman, 2010). Feminist scholars have claimed that science and technology are not neutral or objective but reflect and reproduce patriarchal values and interests (Atenas et al., 2022). One of the outcomes of this gendered construction of science and technology is the lack of female leadership in technology fields, such as engineering, computer science, and biotechnology. Both feminist theory and gendered organization theory offer researchers valuable insights into how organizations are influenced by gender relations and how they contribute to the reproduction or transformation of gender inequality. Scholars have revealed the hidden assumptions and practices that maintain male dominance and privilege in organizations by applying a critical and intersectional perspective to organizational phenomena (Frontiers, 2020). Feminist scholars have also suggested ways to challenge and change these assumptions and practices to create more inclusive, equitable, and democratic organizations.

According to feminist technoscience researchers, women face underrepresentation and marginalization in technology fields for several reasons, including the gendered assumptions and norms that underlie science and technology, the lack of diversity and inclusion in education and workplaces, insufficient networks for women's empowerment

and collaboration, and the absence of feminist ethics for fostering innovation (Pullen & Vachhani, 2021). Moreover, women face social and cultural barriers that deter them from pursuing education and careers in science and technology, such as stereotypes, biases, harassment, and discrimination (Diehl et al., 2021). Women have also encountered structural and institutional barriers restricting their opportunities and technological advancement, such as a lack of mentors, sponsors, networks, resources, recognition, and support (Bell & Sinclair, 2016). Additionally, women have experienced epistemological and ontological barriers that question their authority and legitimacy as producers and users of knowledge and technology, such as exclusion from decision-making processes, invisibility in history and innovation narratives, and devaluation of their contributions and perspectives (Pullen & Vachhani, 2021).

#### Radical Feminist Approach

The radical feminist approach has criticized gendered organization and argued that gender inequality is rooted in the male-controlled system that restrains women and privileges men (Rodriguez & Guenther, 2022). From this perspective, gender is a social structure that influences all aspects of society and culture. Researchers who use the radical feminist approach have suggested that gender inequality cannot be solved by reforming organizations but by overthrowing the male-controlled system and creating alternative forms of social organization that empower women and challenge male domination (Ferguson, 2020). Radical feminists have also suggested that organizations are sites of male violence against women, both physical and symbolic. Physical violence refers to the direct harm or threat of harm inflicted on women workers by men, such as

sexual harassment, assault, or rape. Symbolic violence refers to the indirect harm or threat of harm inflicted on women workers by men through language, images, metaphors, rituals, and stories that convey meanings and messages about the organization. Radical feminists have argued that the culture and symbolism of organizations tend to be masculine in nature and reinforce prevalent conceptions of masculinity that result in undervaluing and debasing the work and contributions of women (Mavin et al., 2021). One of the main contributions of radical feminists to gendered organization theory is to offer a critique of the patriarchal nature of organizations and to propose alternative forms of organizational structure and practice that are more democratic, egalitarian, and women centered. Researchers using radical feminist theory have revealed the hidden assumptions and practices that maintain male dominance and violence by applying a critical and intersectional perspective to organizational phenomena (Grosser & Tyler, 2022).

#### Postmodern Approach

The postmodern feminist approach has been used to question the gendered organization with the perspective that gender is a fluid and unstable category that cannot be reduced to a binary opposition of male or female (Rodriguez & Guenther, 2022). From this perspective, gender is a discursive construct that varies across time, space, and context. Researchers using this approach doubt the validity and universality of gendered organization theory, which assumes a fixed and essentialist notion of gender (Rodriguez & Guenther). The postmodern feminist approach also challenges the possibility of a single feminist voice or perspective on organizational issues (Ely & Meyerson, 2000). Researchers using the postmodern approach emphasize the importance of recognizing

and valuing the diversity and complexity of organizational realities and experiences, especially those of women and other marginalized groups.

The postmodern approach also advocates for a more reflexive and critical approach to organizational research and practice that acknowledges and challenges the power relations and biases that shape knowledge production and dissemination. One of the main contributions of the postmodern approach to gendered organization theory is the critique of the modernist assumptions that shape organizational theory and practice from a feminist perspective. The postmodern approach exposes how these assumptions are based on a patriarchal view of reality that privileges male norms and values over female or other alternative norms and values. The postmodern approach also shows how these assumptions create a false sense of objectivity and universality that obscures the power relations and inequalities that operate in organizations. The postmodern approach also challenges the notion of a universal or disembodied worker that underpins most organizational thinking.

#### Social Feminist Approach

The socialist feminist approach investigates how gender intersects with other social categories of difference, such as race, class, sexuality, and disability, to create complex and diverse experiences of inequality and oppression for different groups of women and men in organizations (Lykke, 2020). Researchers using the approach support gendered organization theory, which acknowledges that gender inequality is interlinked with inequality and capitalist exploitation. From this perspective, gender is a social relation that influences the division of labor and resources in society and organizations.

Researchers using this approach argue that gender inequality can be addressed by transforming the economic system and creating more democratic and egalitarian forms of work organization that value women's contributions and needs (Acker, 1990). The socialist feminist approach also recognizes that gendered organizations are not static or homogeneous but dynamic and heterogeneous. Gendered organizations are subject to change and contestation by various actors and factors within and outside the organization.

Moreover, the socialist feminist approach considers how external forces such as globalization, technology, social movements, or legal regulations may affect organizations' gendered dynamics and structures differently (Ferguson, 2020). The socialist feminist approach is a valuable lens to understand how gender is constructed and performed in organizations. It highlights the complexity and diversity of gendered experiences and inequalities in organizational settings. It also encourages critical reflection and action to challenge and transform the gendered status quo in organizations.

#### Transnational Feminist Approach

This approach explored the connections between postmodernity and postcolonialism (Çalkıvik, 2020). The transnational feminist supports the gendered organization and acknowledges that gender inequality is influenced by global forces and processes that affect different groups of women and men differently. It also involves working across borders and building alliances with women and other marginalized groups to challenge oppression and foster social change (Enns et al., 2021). In the transnational feminist approach, researchers view gender as a contextual category that intersects with other aspects of difference, such as race, ethnicity, nationality, religion,

and sexuality. It highlights the diversity and complexity of women's views and experiences of organizational structures and processes in different regions and cultures (Rodriguez & Guenther, 2022). A transnational feminist perspective on the gendered organization can reveal how organizations are influenced by broader geopolitical and economic factors that affect their policies, practices, and outcomes (Enns et al., 2021). It can also provide a critical lens to understand the intricate and dynamic interplay between globalization, capitalism, gender, and organizations. Moreover, it can offer a transformative vision and strategy to challenge organizational inequalities and injustices and to create more inclusive, democratic, and sustainable ways of organizing.

## **Benefit of Women in Leadership**

Women in leadership roles can have various positive effects on organizations. According to Jorge et al. (2018), increased female leadership results in better organizational performance, improved innovation, and job satisfaction. Women in executive positions have proven beneficial to companies; it is crucial to empower more women to leadership (Jorge et al., 2018). Nekhili et al. (2018) evaluated the relationship between the appointment of women to CEO or chair positions and the impact on the performance of firms, demonstrating that women are more talented and devoted than their male counterparts. The top 20% of best performing companies had 27% of women in key leadership roles across the entire organizational structure, while the bottom 20% had 19% in leadership roles (Denend et al., 2020). Cook and Glass (2015) noted that female employees might demonstrate a higher degree of innovation and can drive

organizational profitability. Women focus on putting structure within the organization, promoting increased engagement and productivity.

Researchers have found that women leaders have a positive impact on diversity, motivation, innovation and promote better organizational performance. Women leaders tend to create more diverse and inclusive teams, which foster higher creativity, innovation, and financial outcomes (Jorge et al., 2018). Women leaders also tend to motivate and inspire their employees, who report higher job satisfaction, motivation, and loyalty (Zenger & Folkman, 2019). Secondly, women leaders are better at management. According to Zenger and Folkman (2019), women leaders tend to display more wisdom and compassion, which enable them to handle difficult situations with courage and care. Women leaders also tend to adopt more effective coping strategies, such as taking decisive action, communicating clearly, and showing empathy (Hougaard et al., 2022).

Women in leadership exhibit more significant social influence. Women leaders tend to have a more robust social commitment and a more participatory leadership style, which foster greater collaboration, empowerment, and social justice (García-Gutiérrez et al., 2018). Therefore, for companies to remain competitive and foster innovations, organizational leaders need to empower more women to take on leadership positions.

Jorge et al. (2018) argued that women's leadership enhances business results.

#### **Challenges for Women in Leadership**

Though researchers have found significant benefits to female leadership, there remain challenges for women to attain leadership positions. Women in leadership promote better organizational performance (Jorge et al., 2018). Despite the benefit of

gender diversity, women are still not represented in significant numbers in a top leadership position. Ammerman and Groysberg (2021) indicated that only 8% of the CEOs of Fortune 500 companies were women. Many women who pursue careers in STEM encounter various obstacles and barriers due to their gender.

Women in STEM encounter challenges that limit their involvement and advancement in these fields. Some of these challenges include confidence and intimidation, lack of transparency, fighting societal assumptions over gender roles, lack of mentorship, and lack of a community or support network (McKinnon & O'Connell, 2020). For instance, women may suffer from imposter syndrome or feel they do not fit or deserve to be in STEM careers due to stereotypes and biases. Women may also face discrimination and harassment in the workplace, such as being mistaken for administrative or custodial staff, being paid less than their male counterparts, or being excluded from decision-making roles (Pololi et al., 2018).

Moreover, women may struggle to balance their work and personal lives, especially when they face pressures to conform to traditional gender norms or take on more domestic and caregiving responsibilities (Brue, 2019). These challenges can affect women's motivation, performance, and retention in STEM careers. Women in leadership positions also face various challenges and opportunities in their careers, including obstacles limiting women from attaining top positions (McCullough, 2020). These barriers may consist of gender stereotypes, discrimination, lack of mentoring and networking opportunities, work-family conflicts, and organizational cultures and practices that favor men (Northouse, 2019).

# Stereotypes, Biases, and Unequal Treatment Between Men and Women

Stereotypes, biases, and unequal treatment between men and women are pervasive issues that affect various aspects of society, including the technology industry. Women leaders experience double standards and conflicting expectations, where they must balance being confident and friendly, skilled and humble, and self-reliant and collaborative (Zenger & Folkman, 2019). According to Reicher et al. (2019), women faced challenges in advancing to leadership positions, as they were subject to stereotypes and biases that undermined their abilities and suitability for leadership roles. Men were more likely than women to be seen as "brilliant," which can affect women's chances of being hired or promoted in STEM. Implicit and explicit stereotype exists about brilliance and gender where men are perceived to be brilliant compared to their female counterpart, limiting their women leadership opportunities (Storage et al., 2020). Such bias and unequal treatment undermine women's performance and confidence, discouraging women from pursuing leadership.

#### Workplace Harassment, Bullying, and Discrimination

Professional women face a higher rate of sexual harassment, verbal abuse, physical assault, and career barriers than men (Dworkin et al., 2021). Women often face gender discrimination and sexual harassment at work, affecting their career progression, personal well-being, and retention. Reicher et al. (2019) indicated that women leaders also encounter harassment and discrimination from various sources, which can affect their well-being, productivity, and career prospects. Women leaders are more likely to face backlash for raising ethical concerns or objections to immoral practices or actions in

their organizations (Reicher et al., 2019). Workplace harassment and discrimination against women in leadership is a serious problem that affects not only individual women but also the STEM fields. Organizations can enjoy the benefit of women in leadership, including their talents, contributions, and innovations, by creating a more inclusive, supportive, and equitable environment for women in STEM. The organization's diversity programs must consider the racialized and gendered nature of institutions, interactions, and experiences that reproduce inequality in the workplace (Cundiff et al., 2018).

# Balancing Work and Life

Women leaders with multiple roles and responsibilities face challenges in managing their professional and personal lives. They often must manage multiple tasks and roles at home and work, which can be hard to balance (Frear et al., 2019). Brue (2019) stated that work-life balance was a significant issue preventing women from achieving STEM leadership. The idea of work-life balance suggests that women should divide their time and energy equally between their work and home spheres, which is not feasible or beneficial for many women leaders (Loeffen & Kalysh, 2020). Instead of seeking a difficult balance, women leaders in technology may benefit from finding harmony and help in their work-life integration.

Harmony means having a sense of alignment and satisfaction across one's different life roles while helping means asking for and receiving support from others in one's work and life contexts. For example, motherhood creates barriers for women who aspire to leadership positions, while fatherhood does not have the same effect (Dworkin et al., 2021). This double standard shows gender inequality and its impact on the

workplace. The concept of work-life balance, which suggests that women should split their time and energy equally between their work and home spheres, is not feasible or beneficial for many women leaders. By adopting a more flexible and holistic approach to work-life integration, women leaders can overcome hurdles and barriers due to stereotypes and biases that doubt their capabilities and fit for leadership roles (Kossek et al., 2021).

# Networking and Mentoring

Connecting and learning are often more challenging among women leaders than men in accessing opportunities to network and learn from others, which can affect their recognition, influence, and support in their careers (Showunmi, 2021). Women leaders encountered obstacles to finding sponsors to help them advance their careers (Young et al., 2019). Due to rivalry, scarcity mindset, or internalized sexism, women may not receive enough support and guidance from other women. Hebl and King (2019) suggested that the social support amongst women in STEM may address various aspects of gender inequities, bias, concerns about sexism, and challenges STEM women face at the top and bottom of organizations. Networking and mentoring opportunities and similar behaviors help women overcome the challenges and barriers they face in accessing informal networks and advancing their careers as successful female networkers enjoys efficiency, expansiveness, engagement, and empowerment (Bower, 2019). Therefore, networking and mentoring are crucial strategies for women leaders to overcome these challenges and enhance their professional development.

# Self-Confidence and Self-Efficacy

Women leaders often face lower self-confidence and self-efficacy than men, which can influence their leadership goals, actions, and outcomes (Kim, 2020). Self confidence is trust in one's capabilities and values, while self-efficacy is trust in one's ability to perform specific tasks or achieve certain outcomes (Schmitt & Wilkesmann, 2020). Women may have self-doubt and fear of failure that can limit their leadership potential and performance and may stop them from taking risks and pursuing opportunities. Researchers have shown that women tend to have lower self-confidence and self-efficacy than men in various domains, especially those traditionally dominated by men or perceived as requiring masculine traits (Cherry, 2023). This may be due to socialization, stereotypes, feedback, role models, and attribution styles. For instance, women may be socialized to be more modest, cooperative, and caring than men, which may reduce their confidence in expressing their opinions, asserting their power, and negotiating for resources. Women may also encounter stereotypes that question their competence and fit for leadership roles, creating self doubt and lowering their expectations of success (Hernandez et al., 2017). Women may get less positive feedback and recognition than men for their accomplishments, affecting their self-esteem and sense of efficacy. By enhancing the self-confidence and self-efficacy of women leaders in technology, women can overcome the challenges they face and achieve their full potential as effective leaders eliminating the glass ceiling.

# **Glass Ceiling**

According to Manzi and Heilman (2019), previous studies have shown that women face a "glass ceiling" that limits their leadership roles in the business world. Several different definitions exist for the term glass ceiling. Glass ceiling was probably first used by Marilyn Loden, an American writer and management consultant who mentioned it at a 1978 women's exposition (Kulik & Rae, 2019). Kulik and Rae defined the glass ceiling as a metaphor that describes the invisible obstacles that prevent women from reaching the top leadership positions in organizations. Espinosa and Ferreira (2022) defined glass ceiling inequality as a difference based on gender or race, which cannot be explained by other factors related to the employee's job, and which becomes more noticeable as one rises in the hierarchy. The glass ceiling concept refers to invisible barriers based on gender, prejudice, and significant difficulties in the workplace due to male dominance in the workplace, especially in influential and powerful positions (Alobaid et al., 2020). The glass ceiling is like a solid roof that stops women from breaking into the top positions in management, even when they have the necessary qualifications and education for their jobs.

# Glass Ceiling Limiting Women Joining the Top Executives

Women face various challenges in advancing to higher levels of leadership, such as a lack of mentors, exposure, and recognition. Some women may not be aware of or acknowledge the existence or impact of the glass ceiling. However, others believe that the limitation affects them at different levels of the organizational structure (Cook & Glass, 2015). Women encounter resistance or discrimination when climbing the career

ladder. Alobaid et al. (2020) described this invisible obstacle that hinders women's progress. Some women in leadership positions believe that gender bias prevents some qualified women from getting hired for more lucrative areas such as public relations in the business world.

CohenMiller et al. (2022) suggested that the glass ceiling phenomenon exists in STEM from external recruitment and hiring processes that prevent some women from achieving the same success as their male peers. In the United States, women hold only 28% of STEM jobs and 15% of engineering jobs (Kennedy et al., 2021). Eagly (2021) suggested that there is inconsistency in the number of female leaders in STEM. Women at the corporate level think that men who work at the same levels in organizations do not consider the glass ceiling a problem, making it more challenging to address the issue of promoting women to leadership positions. The glass ceiling effect on women's leadership has negative consequences not only for women themselves but also for organizations and society at large. Women's underrepresentation in leadership positions limits their access to power, influence, resources, and opportunities that can enhance their personal and professional growth. Cook and Glass (2015) observed that female employees might show higher innovation and can increase organizational profitability.

Therefore, organizational leaders can benefit financially from having women in senior leadership positions. It also deprives organizations of diverse perspectives, skills, talents, and experiences that can improve their performance, innovation, creativity, and problem-solving abilities. Moreover, it hinders the progress of gender equality and social justice in society by reinforcing the status quo of male dominance and privilege. It is

imperative to address the glass ceiling effect on women's leadership and to create more opportunities and support for women to advance their careers and reach their full potential as leaders. Solving the problem of the lack of women in leadership requires organizations to recognize the problem. This requires a collective effort from various stakeholders, such as individuals, organizations, educational institutions, media outlets, policymakers, and society at large. Leaders must adopt an organizational culture that supports women's ascent to top executive positions (McCullough, 2020). On the other hand, while obstacles such as glass ceilings are diminishing, women must stay educated and technically skilled while competing for challenging leadership positions. By breaking the glass ceiling effect on women's leadership, women can achieve greater personal satisfaction, organizational success, and social change.

### The Link Between the Glass Ceiling and Gendered Organizations Theory

The term "glass ceiling" implies that women can see the top positions in their organizations but cannot attain them because of hidden and subtle barriers that hinder their career advancement. Gendered organizations theory is a framework that explains how organizations are structured and operate in ways that create and sustain gender inequalities. Gendered organizations theory is a perspective that explains how organizations are structured and operate in ways that give advantages to men and masculinity over women and femininity (Molina, 2021). According to researchers who apply this theory, organizations are not neutral or objective entities but reflect and reproduce dominant gender ideologies and norms. Organizations are gendered in terms of their division of labor, allocation of resources, distribution of power and authority,

communication patterns, reward systems, and organizational culture and climate (Acker, 1990). Researchers using gendered organizations theory suggested that the glass ceiling is not a separate phenomenon that affects individual women but rather a systemic and widespread feature of organizational life that maintains male dominance and privilege. The link between the glass ceiling and gendered organizations theory has been explored by different researchers using different methods and perspectives.

The low number of women in senior executive leadership positions may stem from organizational descriptive or perspective perceptions (McCullough, 2020). A gendered organizations theory suggests that the glass ceiling is not a result of individual differences or preferences but systemic and cultural factors that shape organizational policies, practices, norms, and values. However, some industries may have different rates than others. McCullough argued that several factors, such as general gender bias and family and cultural expectations, contribute to the barriers to women's career path to leadership positions in the STEM industry. Gendered organizations theory implies that breaking the glass ceiling requires more than individual efforts or interventions. The theory indicated that to eliminate glass ceiling, it requires changing the organizational structures and cultures that create and sustain gender inequalities. This may involve challenging and transforming the masculine norms and values that underlie organizational policies and practices; promoting diversity and inclusion in leadership selection and development; creating supportive networks and mentors for women leaders; and fostering organizational climates that value different styles and perspectives of leadership.

# **Gendered Diversity Management**

Denend et al. (2020) asserted that having different genders in an organization boosts outcomes. The main reason leaders support diverse management is to help the organization thrive by employing diverse staff with a broader cultural awareness that can meet the global demand for products and services. The contribution of gender diversity in leadership helps businesses attain a competitive advantage through innovative ideas.

Pisano and Shih (2019) explained that for the organization to succeed, a synergy must exist between related resources to coordinate strategies to achieve shared goals. Gender diversity refers to the fair and equal representation of people with different gender identities and expressions in an organization.

Gender diversity is a topic of interest and discussion in various fields and sectors, especially those traditionally dominated by men, such as science, engineering, medicine, and technology. Gender diversity has many benefits for organizations and society but faces many challenges and barriers. Gender diversity can bring various benefits to an organization, such as increased creativity, innovation, productivity, performance, customer satisfaction, and social responsibility (Denend et al., 2020). According to Jorge et al. (2018), having more gender diversity among executive teams increases the chances of having higher profitability than having less gender diversity. Moreover, gender diversity can improve the customer reach and market knowledge of organizations, as well as their ethical values and social impact. Gender diversity stimulates innovation and creativity, bringing different viewpoints and solutions.

Historically, firms with more women in senior-level positions in management teams have, on average, a lower risk of organizational failure and better overall performance (Perryman et al., 2016). However, gender diversity faces many challenges and barriers, such as stereotypes, biases, discrimination, harassment, and lack of support. These factors can create a negative or hostile environment for people of different genders, especially women and non binary people, who may face a glass ceiling that hinders their career progression. Additionally, gender diversity may face resistance or resentment from some groups or individuals who see it as a risk or a loss of power. To create a more inclusive and fair workplace for all genders, where everyone can thrive and add value to the organizational goals, organizations need to adopt systematic and strategic approaches that involve leadership support, policy changes, culture shifts, education and training, mentoring and sponsorship, accountability and transparency, and stakeholder engagement. In efforts to justify the significance removing the glass ceiling and promoting gender diversity in the workplace and leadership, it is necessary to provide a valid explanation that links the study to innovation, organization performance and other relevant topics such works and organizational culture.

#### Business Innovation and Gender Diversity

Business innovation is a powerful tool that helps firms build a robust business model that enhances competitive advantage and business continuity (Bereznoi, 2014). Business innovation involves creating and implementing new ideas, products, services, or processes that add value for customers, stakeholders, and society. Business innovation can give organizations a competitive edge, growth, and profitability. Business innovation

also demands that leaders consider diverse perspectives, skills, and experiences that can question the existing situation, discover unmet needs, and produce original solutions (Dyer et al., 2020). Business innovation involves organizational leaders finding ways to do things better to achieve their business goals (García-Morales et al., 2020). Innovation helps organizations to remain competitive in the marketplace, staying ahead of the competition and increasing revenue in return. Continuing innovation can create market competition, creating value for consumers and impacting social change.

Innovation focuses on value creation, resource management, and customer needs (Benitti et al., 2020). The shortage of women in leadership positions negatively impacts business performance (Jorge et al., 2018). Gender diversity in an organization can help create and maintain innovation and boost the group's problem-solving ability (Denend et al., 2020). Gender diversity, which refers to the representation and inclusion of women and men across different levels and functions of an organization, can be a crucial driver of business innovation. There is a relationship as the contribution of gender diversity in leadership helps businesses gain a competitive advantage through innovative ideas. Kulik and Rae (2019) discussed how gendered organizations theory could explain the glass ceiling phenomenon that limits women's access to senior management roles and hinders their contribution to business innovation. Kong et al. (2020) explained that for the organization to succeed, a synergy must exist between related resources to align strategies to achieve shared goals. Organizations are not neutral or objective entities but reflect and enact dominant gender ideologies and norms that create and sustain gender inequalities (Kulik & Rae, 2019).

Several researchers have shown that the limited diversity in the development of the STEM workforce has negative implications for scientific innovation, creativity, and social relevance (Pisano & Shih, 2019). According to Lorenzo et al. (2018), more diverse management teams had higher innovation revenue than less diverse ones—45% versus 26% of total revenue. Diversity in leadership teams enhances innovation and financial outcomes. Hunt et al. (2020) found that companies with more gender diversity among executive teams had a 25% higher chance of outperforming their peers in profitability, compared to 21% in 2017 and 15% in 2014. According to Wu et al. (2021), the effect of women's leadership is more pronounced for firms with a more robust innovation supportive culture, firms with female CEOs, and when the female is more powerful and concluded that female leadership has a positive impact on innovation. Having many women in top roles could give companies an edge over their competitors. Cook and Glass (2015) noted that female employees might demonstrate a higher degree of innovation and can drive organizational profitability.

#### Innovation in the Technology Industry

Innovation in the technology industry can be influenced by various factors, such as market demand, industry dynamics, technological progress, regulatory shifts, and social challenges. Innovation in the technology industry can also have various outcomes, such as enhancing efficiency, quality, customer loyalty, profitability, growth, and social well-being. Day (2019) reports that 94% of executives are unhappy with the innovation performance of their firms. Many organizations struggle to innovate because they do not

nurture effective behaviors and cultures that encourage creativity and experimentation (Sullivan & Harper, 2020).

Gender diversity is a relevant topic related to innovation in the technology industry. Gender gaps can limit the potential for creativity, productivity, and social impact of technological innovations. Gender diversity can benefit innovation in the technology industry by bringing different viewpoints, experiences, skills, and ideas. Gender diversity stimulates creativity, cooperation, problem-solving, and decision-making among teams and individuals. However, gender diversity faces various difficulties and obstacles in the technology industry. Cook and Glass (2015) suggested that female employees may show a higher degree of innovation and can drive organizational profitability.

Despite this organizational benefit, Ammerman and Groysberg (2021) indicated that only 8% of the CEOs of Fortune 500 companies are women, and less than 1% are people of color. They recommend using data analysis and behavioral science to identify and address the roles and skills that attract more women to STEM. In general, the technology organization and STEM must adopt a systematic approach to identify and address the patterns that prevent organizations from fully utilizing women's talents and contributions in leadership. It is essential to foster a culture of diversity and inclusion in the technology industry that values and respects different genders and supports their involvement and contribution to innovation.

# Role of Organizational Culture, Policies and Practices

Organizational policies and practices are the formal and informal rules, procedures, systems, and processes that determine how work is organized and done in an organization. Organizational culture is the shared values, beliefs, norms, and assumptions that influence how people act and interact in an organization (Burke, 2017).

Organizational culture, policies and practices can affect how gender diversity is seen, appreciated, supported, and rewarded in an organization and can have a critical role in fostering or impeding gender diversity in the workplace. Organizations have traditionally been male dominated, especially at senior levels, and organizational leaders have created the perception of leadership as synonymous with males and masculinity (Campuzano, 2019). Many competent women could not advance their careers (Cundiff et al., 2018).

Women are also generally underrepresented in leadership roles (Hideg & Shen, 2019).

If an organization's male dominated culture consists of a male majority, shared values and underlying assumptions will likely be traditional and masculine, with less cultural change happening (Campuzano, 2019). Eagly and Heilman (2019) discovered that a gendered organization generally affects women's career progress. Leaders need to develop and implement career development programs and policies that support the advancement of women to leadership positions as more women continue to join the workforce (Turban et al., 2019). Denend et al. (2020) claimed that the removal of barriers and obstacles from a workforce environment contributes to an increase in an employee's productivity. Understanding barriers and obstacles can help organizations create

successful strategies for identifying and implementing change. The lack of updated organizational policies and practices also affects gender disparities in technology.

Villafane-Delgado et al. (2020) suggested that the constraints on access to career networks, the unbalanced distribution of labor, and fewer opportunities for promotions and leadership. The masculine and gendered culture also has many women in STEM programs viewing STEM careers as incompatible with childcare and lacking support for family leave and flexible work hours; they start doubting their future in STEM (Cabay et al., 2018). By adopting these strategies, organizations can leverage the potential of their diverse talent pool and create a more equitable, inclusive, and productive work environment. Without the removal of the stereotypical and gendered culture in STEM can affect the advancement of women in STEM leadership roles.

Gender diversity is an essential aspect of organizational life that can bring various benefits and challenges to individuals and organizations. Organizational culture, policies, and practices can have a critical role in fostering or impeding gender diversity in the workplace. By adopting effective strategies to foster an inclusive culture, fair policies and practices, and supportive relationships, organizations can enhance employees' engagement, performance, and well-being with diverse gender identities and expressions. Gender diversity is not only a matter of social justice but also a source of competitive advantage and organizational excellence. Organizational culture is vital to the success of an organization as it shapes employee interactions and relationships. By adding diverse perspectives to a team, cultural diversity can give organizations an edge over their competitors (Wajcman & Lobb, 2019).

#### **Role of Work Motivation**

Work motivation is the degree of interest and effort one displays in work.

Individuals are motivated by different things. Individuals are motivated by factors such as pay and rewards, recognition and status, achievement and growth, relationships and coworkers, and purpose and value in one's work. Self-motivation is peculiar to situations and an individual's personality, such as doing meaningful work, working autonomously, or helping others (Dwyer et al., 2013). Work motivation can affect how employees create and apply new and valuable ideas at work, called employee-level innovation (Pappas, 2021).

Women who are leaders encounter both opportunities and challenges in their work environment, which reduces their motivation depending on the work environment. Schmitt and Wilkesmann (2020) explored how work motivation, and perceived career autonomy affect women's subjective career success in STEM professions and found that the minority status of women in the STEM professions hinders their successful career development. The gender-specific challenges and career dissatisfaction lead to women leaving STEM. Often, leaders experience gender stereotypes that may influence how they are judged and rated. Leadership is crucial to the organization's success (Northouse, 2019). The need to ensure that the leaders remain motivated to enable them to influence the employees is essential. Based on role congruity theory women are expected to show behaviors that fit their gender role, such as being supportive, cooperative, and caring. However, these behaviors may not align with those expected from leaders, who are expected to be authoritative, assertive, and confident.

This inconsistency may cause bias and discrimination against women leaders, especially in fields such as technology, where men are more dominant (Paustian-Underdahl et al., 2014). Some scholars have suggested that women may have an advantage over men in leadership because they are more likely to use leadership styles that are collaborative and empowering. Bass and Riggio (2019) explained that a transformational leader influences and motivates followers to achieve business results. These styles match the demands of modern organizations that require teamwork, creativity, and flexibility. Moreover, these styles may improve work motivation among employees by fulfilling their autonomy, competence, and relatedness. These are the three basic psychological needs that drive intrinsic motivation and integrated extrinsic motivation according to self-determination theory. Intrinsic motivation is the motivation to do an activity for its own pleasure, while integrated extrinsic motivation is the motivation to do an activity because it matches one's goals and values (Schmitt et al., 2021).

Work motivation and women in leadership are related issues that significantly affect organizational innovation and performance (Grabowski et al., 2021). The self-determination framework is based on the idea that intrinsic and extrinsic motivation is essential for personal growth and social development and considers the other cultural factors that affect personal motivation (Deci & Ryan, 2000). A clear link between intrinsic motivation and career satisfaction among female leaders indicates that motivation and self-determination influence their career satisfaction.

### Leadership Behavior Differences Between Men and Women

Leadership is vital for the organization to succeed (Northouse, 2019). Leaders use various actions and interactions to influence others and achieve organizational goals. These are called leadership behaviors, and they can change depending on the leader's and followers' personalities, situations, and contexts. Leaders can motivate people, create a vision, and facilitate change. When employees trust their leader, they want to emulate them. Ethical leadership means showing exemplary character in personal and interpersonal relationships to encourage followers to act similarly (Brown & Treviño, 2020). Leaders can hinder progress, limit growth, and make employees quit. The kind of leadership style one has is crucial for an institution's survival (Eagly, 2021).

Some researchers have suggested general differences in leadership behaviors between men and women based on gender stereotypes, social expectations, and biological factors. Hyde et al. (2019) argued that men and women are very different the specific behaviors that leaders exhibit and leadership styles. Kiser (2015) explored how men and women differ in their work environment and leadership styles. Men may think they have more rights to jobs than women when jobs are scarce (Babiak & Bajcar, 2019). Men may also think men are better than women as political leaders and business executives (Stringfellow, 2017). Some perceived common differences in leadership behaviors between men, and women are that men tend to have a more controlling and task-oriented leadership style.

It is important to understand the gender differences in leadership styles and behaviors have important implications for organizational outcomes. Khan and Waheed

(2019) suggested that women tended to have a more relational and people-oriented leadership style Secondly, men were more likely to be assertive, confident, and competitive, while women were more likely to be compassionate, empathetic, and cooperative (Zenger & Folkman, 2019). Thirdly, men were more likely to concentrate on the organization's vision, strategy, and results, while women were more likely to concentrate on the organization's process, communication, and relationships (Zenger & Folkman). Finally, men were more likely to take more risks, make more decisions, and delegate more tasks, while women were more likely to be more cautious, seek more feedback, and collaborate more with others (Khan & Waheed).

Gender perception in leadership has a significant impact on the workplace. It is essential to understand that there is no best way of leading and that both men and women can benefit from adopting various leadership behaviors that suit their context and goals. Kiser (2015) stated that leaders' attitudes could affect employees' behavior in how and why they do things. Leaders influence others by showing values, ethics, emotions, and standards (Northouse, 2019). Therefore, it is essential to challenge the gender stereotypes and biases that may restrict the potential and contribution of both male and female leaders. Maximizing women's contribution and promotion within most institutions is essential for an organization's survival. Organizations can improve their creativity, innovation, and performance by embracing diversity and inclusion in leadership styles and behaviors.

# **Female Leadership in STEM**

Female leadership in STEM is a vital issue that impacts not only the progress of science and technology but also the economic and social well-being of the world. Despite the growing demand for STEM skills and the potential benefits of having more diverse and inclusive teams, women and other underrepresented groups still encounter significant barriers and challenges in pursuing and succeeding in STEM careers. More women than ever opt for education or careers in STEM but remain underrepresented in leadership (Blackburn & Jarman, 2019).

Female leadership in STEM is a vital topic that has implications for the future of science, technology, innovation, and society. Northouse (2019) stated that women pursue education in STEM but are still underrepresented in the leadership of government and most professional sectors. According to Blumberg et al. (2020), only about 22% of the tech workforce in Europe is female, and this share drops to 16% for senior roles. Similarly, in the United States, women hold only 28% of STEM jobs and 15% of engineering jobs (Kennedy et al., 2021). Empowering more women and girls to pursue and excel in STEM careers can boost economic growth and competitiveness and foster more creativity, collaboration, and problem solving for the global challenges we face. Baker and Cangemi (2016) explored the reasons for the scarcity of women in senior leadership positions. At all STEM levels, there is a need for systemic and cultural changes that create a more supportive and inclusive environment for women. This includes providing more access to education and training opportunities, addressing

unconscious bias and harassment in the workplace, ensuring fair pay and recognition, and facilitating work life balance and flexibility.

One of the ways to address this gap and foster more gender equity in STEM is to promote and support female role models who inspire and mentor the next generation of women leaders. There is a need for more collaboration and networking among women in STEM and allies from other groups to advocate for policy reforms and social norms that value diversity, equity, and inclusion. Hebl and King (2019) suggested that the social support amongst women in STEM may address various aspects of gender inequities, bias, concerns about sexism, and challenges STEM women face at the top and bottom of organizations. These role models can show the possibilities and opportunities that STEM fields offer and share their experiences and challenges in overcoming stereotypes, biases, and discrimination.

Therefore, it is essential to celebrate and support female role models in STEM who inspire others to follow in their footsteps and create a more conducive and equitable culture that enables women in STEM to thrive. Having female role models is essential but not enough to ensure equal involvement and leadership of women and girls in STEM. Organizations must bridge the gap of a lack of senior women leaders in the workplace, more multicultural and diversity training must occur for women and men to embrace their differences and understand that it is the diversity that makes the workplace stronger.

#### Transition

In Section 1, I addressed the background of the problem, problem statement, the purpose statement, nature of the study, research questions, conceptual framework, and

significance of the study. The intent of exploring strategies that leaders of technology organizations use to create a culture-friendly environment and adequate support that allows women to occupy leadership positions is to promote diverse leadership and innovation needed to improve business performance. Also, I stated the rationale for choosing a qualitative single case study design and included assumptions, limitations, delimitations, and operational definitions. The literature review included a comprehensive and critical analysis and synthesis of literature related to the conceptual framework, gendered theory, along with supporting and contrasting theories.

In Section 2, I will provide justification for selecting the qualitative research method and restate the purpose statement. Also, I will address the role of the researcher in the data collection process, participants in the study, population sampling, and ethical research procedures. Section 3 will include the presentation of findings and how they apply to professional practice. It will also include implications for social change, recommendations for further research and reflection on the doctoral study process is provided.

# Section 2: The Project

In this section, I discuss the purpose statement, role of the researcher, participants, research method and design, population and sampling, ethical research, and data collection processes. Analysis of the data and the strategies used to ensure the study's reliability and validity are also presented.

### **Purpose Statement**

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies that leaders of technology organizations use to create a culture-friendly environment and adequate support that allows women to occupy leadership positions for improving business performance. The targeted population comprised three technology leaders located in the United States. The study findings might contribute to positive social change by increasing the number of women in leadership, potentially encouraging education among young girls, thereby reducing illiteracy and poverty in society.

#### **Role of the Researcher**

Researchers use the qualitative method to employ an interpretive methodology to gain an in-depth knowledge of research phenomena and evaluate the thoughts and responses of study participants (Frost & Bailey-Rodriguez, 2020). It is challenging for researchers to comply with data collection requirements while obtaining extensive information from participants; however, the success of the current study relied on the accurate collection of data, which was achieved with my careful attention to detail and adherence to the guidelines.

As a professional who has held various midlevel and leadership roles in the technology industry for several years, I have become well acquainted with women's leadership in this field and had an existing relationship with some of the participants in the study. My experience has given me a unique perspective that allowed me to communicate effectively with participants using industry-specific terms and acronyms. I approached the participants with courtesy and cultural sensitivity to facilitate open and concise interview responses.

I followed ethical principles to avoid bias, the exploitation of participants, and viewing data through a personal lens. According to Sandeep et al. (2021), obtaining data through participant engagement can be challenging because participants may not feel comfortable sharing personal issues openly. Researchers can overcome this challenge by following ethical guidelines and conducting research in an inclusive and respectful manner while protecting the rights and well-being of study participants (O'Neill et al., 2022). In this study, my open and honest communication and collaboration encouraged the participants to feel comfortable responding confidently. According to Wiles et al. (2021), researchers must uphold ethical principles, such as transparency, honesty, and respect for participants' rights, to ensure that the study is unbiased. While I may have had professional relationships with some of the participants, I acknowledged potential bias and addressed it by implementing and following the principles of the Belmont Report. The Belmont Report outlines the three fundamental ethical principles of respect for persons, beneficence, and justice as well as research-based protective measures for informed consent, risk/benefit assessment, and participant selection (Barrow et al., 2022).

To ensure consistency and mitigate bias, I used the same interview protocol for each interview and asked each participant the same questions in the same order. I also used member checking by sharing the interview summary with each participant and reached data saturation to further ensure the credibility and validity of the study findings. Data saturation was reached when no new themes emerged from the collected data or during the analysis.

A key aspect of this study involved collecting data through participant interviews that were conducted via teleconferencing to minimize disruption and maximize participant comfort. According to Mackenzie and Knipe (2021), by using semistructured interviews, researchers can ask targeted questions to create meaningful and purposeful dialogues while allowing participants to share their experiences in their own words. The interview procedures and questions used during the study are described in the interview protocol (see Appendix). The use of semistructured interviews generated more responses from the participants. During the interviews, I recorded participants' responses and feedback and then used NVivo to identify themes within the data. Braun and Clarke (2021b) explained that during qualitative research, Nvivo is used to efficiently perform thematic analysis through data organization and theme identification. Finally, I concluded interviews by summarizing critical points mentioned by the participants and asking the participants afterwards if they have any specific questions.

## **Participants**

The targeted population comprised three technology leaders located in the United States who had successfully increased female leadership in their organization. The

technology leaders included senior executives in an organization responsible for leading information technology. To enhance the quality of research data, it is vital to have knowledgeable participants that can provide valuable insights and information that can improve the quality of research findings (Chowdhury et al., 2021). To be included in this study, the leaders were required to have worked in the technology industry for more than 7 years.

I used purposive sampling to recruit participants through my professional network, LinkedIn, to ensure that they met the requirements for participation. LinkedIn is useful for identifying potential research participants and exploring professional connections (Czekierda-Löwenstein et al., 2021). As someone who currently holds a leadership position in technology, I have established professional working relationships over the past 15 years.

I used multiple strategies to establish a working relationship with the participants. Liu and Atkinson (2021) suggested that building strong relationships with participants can promote a sense of openness in sharing their experiences and perspectives, which can enhance the quality of the data collected. Each potential participant was contacted via LinkedIn, and the initial communication included an introduction to the study and a consent form asking the individual to participate in the study by responding to the email with an affirmative response. Next, participants who agreed to participate received a calendar invite for scheduled meetings to conduct the study, with a copy of the consent form and the participant's confirmation email attached to the calendar invite. Then, I conducted semistructured interviews with the participants and reviewed related

organizational documents for relevant information to address the research question: What strategies do technology leaders use to provide a culture-friendly environment and adequate support to allow women to occupy leadership positions to improve organizations' performance?

# **Research Method and Design**

For this study, I used a qualitative multiple case study design. Researchers use the qualitative approach to employ an interpretive methodology to gain an in-depth knowledge of research phenomena, which enables researchers to explore phenomena by interacting with the research participants (Frost & Bailey-Rodriguez, 2020). I employed the qualitative method for this study because I explored a phenomenon in multiple cases. Using a multiple case study design enables researchers to collect, interpret, and compare data collected from numerous participants across multiple sites who observed phenomena in a real-life environment (Saunders et al., 2018).

#### **Research Method**

Researchers can use qualitative, quantitative, or mixed methods (Saunders et al., 2018). I chose the qualitative research method for this study. According to Kelle (2021), using the quantitative method, researchers can draw from diverse data sources, including organizational records and interviews, to comprehend the rationale behind the existence of a conceptual framework in a particular business problem. Researchers use qualitative research to gain valuable insights into business problems as perceived from the participants' perspectives (Williams & Van Ryzin, 2021). I used the qualitative method for this study because I interacted with participants to obtain their perspectives.

Quantitative researchers use hypotheses to establish a relationship between independent and dependent variables (Saunders et al., 2018). The quantitative method was not appropriate for this study because I was not examining relationships among variables. A mixed-method study includes the combination of qualitative and quantitative elements (Yin, 2018). I did not use the mixed-method approach because there was not a quantitative component to the current study.

#### Research Design

I selected a multiple case study design for this research. Other research design options considered in this qualitative study were miniethnography and phenomenology. Using a case study design allows researchers to explore "how" and "what" questions to understand the features of the case under study (Yin, 2018). Using a multiple case study design enables researchers to collect, interpret, and compare data collected from numerous participants across multiple sites who observed phenomena in a real-life environment (Saunders et al., 2018). I chose a multiple case study design for this study because I sought to understand phenomena from numerous participants across multiple sites in a real-life situation.

According to Yin (2018), researchers use case studies to encompass four main strategies, including a holistic single case study, a single case study with embedded units, a holistic multiple case study, and a multiple case study with embedded units. Single case designs are used when examining unique scenarios that have taken place in a specific area (Saunders et al., 2018). Yin (2018) stated that single case studies are often chosen when testing a well-developed theory and when the case is unique or longitudinal, with

the same group of individuals reviewed at multiple points in time. In contrast, researchers employ multiple case studies to investigate phenomena across multiple replicated instances (Yin, 2018). Yin suggested that multiple case studies aim to find both literal and theoretical replications. Literal replications occur when comparable results are predicted across multiple case studies, while theoretical replications occur when opposing results are expected for predictable reasons.

Researchers use a miniethnography to assess a culture or social world (Saunders et al., 2018). Since I did not immerse myself in the culture of the participants to study their behaviors, beliefs, and languages, the miniethnographic design was not appropriate for this study. Researchers employ a phenomenological design to explore the lived experiences of research participants (Alfakhri et al., 2018). The phenomenological design was not appropriate for this study because my focus was on strategies technology leaders use to provide a cultural-friendly environment and not the lived experiences of individuals.

Understanding the real-life experiences of strategies technology leaders use to provide a culture-friendly environment for women to attain leadership positions may create awareness of the topic in the technology industry. The study may also provide information that can contribute to the educational growth of girl children because they will be encouraged to get educated and aim to succeed.

When conducting research, data collection has a stopping point. Data saturation occurs when the data collected does not reveal any new themes (Guest et al., 2020). This means that data saturation is the point of data collection when no new information

appears. To ensure data saturation, I continued collecting data through interviews, member checking, and review of organizational documentation until no new themes surfaced.

### **Population and Sampling**

The targeted population comprised three technology leaders located in the United States who had successfully increased female leadership in their organization. According to Yin (2018), the number of participants should be sufficient to provide detailed and indepth information that addresses the research question and goals of the study. The technology leaders included senior executives in an organization responsible for leading information technology. To be included in the study, the leaders were required to have worked in the technology field for more than 7 years.

I used purposive sampling to recruit participants. According to Ames et al. (2019), researchers use purposive sampling to gather data from individuals who have experienced a phenomenon, with the assumption that their experiences can be representative of the larger population. By utilizing purposive sampling in research, researchers can obtain in-depth and comprehensive data from participants who can offer valuable perspectives on the phenomenon being studied (Braun & Clarke, 2021a). I used my professional network, LinkedIn, to identify participants who met the study's inclusion requirements. Recruitment involved reaching out to each potential participant through LinkedIn, providing them with an introduction to the study and a consent form. Participants provided their consent through replying with an affirmative response via email.

Data saturation occurs when the data collected does not reveal any new themes (Guest et al., 2020). In this study, I used three data collection techniques to enable themes to emerge and achieve data saturation: interviews conducted through Microsoft Teams, member checking, and reviewing organizational documentation. I continued to use these techniques until I attained data saturation.

Some interviewees may experience discomfort due to the interview setting (Smith & Lee, 2022). I conducted interviews through Microsoft Teams to enable all the participants to take part in an interview in an environment that is comfortable for them, providing them with a sense of comfort and control. I shared the interview questions with participants and clarified any details that may not be understood. I audio recorded the interviews through the meeting recording option on Microsoft Teams to allow me to transcribe the meetings following the interview.

#### **Ethical Research**

For researchers to conduct ethical research, it is necessary to obtain participants' consent by outlining the researcher's methods and ethical guidelines (Facca et al., 2020). I used a consent form that was distributed to each prospective participant. The informed consent form is a full disclosure document that participants must agree to before participating in a research study. Researchers use an informed consent form to detail the purpose of the study, the interview process, the nature of the study, the risk and benefits of the study, and the confidentiality of the study.

Before any interviews were conducted, I sent potential participants an email invitation to participate in the study. The email introduced me as the researcher, provided

details on the purpose of the study and the criteria for eligibility to participate in the study, and contained the informed consent form as an attachment. I asked each participant to read and provide an electronic acknowledgment that they either accepted or declined participation. Participants were permitted to withdraw from the study at any time for any reason through written or verbal communication to me. There were no incentives offered to the participants of this study. I made participants aware of the research data collection method to ensure they were comfortable with the methodology before proceeding with the interviews.

It is the responsibility of researchers to safeguard the anonymity of their study participants (O'Donnell & Ryan, 2021). To ensure confidentiality, I assigned pseudonyms to the participants in the current study. As the researcher, I established professional relationships with a network of technology leaders who were involved in the study. Before conducting research, I obtained the Collaborative Institutional Training Initiative certificate where I learned about maintaining the confidentiality of participants, as is made mandatory by Walden University's research guidelines.

To safeguard the participants' rights, I will store the data in a secure location at my home for 5 years. The data are kept on a password-protected, external hard drive and locked in a cabinet. After 5 years, I will destroy any written or recorded data. The Walden University Institutional Review Board (IRB) requires the ensured protection of the participants throughout the study process. Walden University IRB granted me approval to conduct this study (IRB Approval Number: 06-21-23-1117674). I followed the *Belmont Report*'s requirements to ensure the protection of the participants' rights

throughout the study process. To protect the confidentiality of the participants, the names of the participants and any other identifiable information about the participants and their respective organizations was not included in the study.

#### **Data Collection Instruments**

In this study, I served as the primary data collection instrument. I used semistructured interviews, member checking, and reviewed organizational documentation. Researchers utilize diverse sources, such as interviews, direct observation, and documentation, to collect data collection needed for qualitative multiple case studies (Fisher, 2021). According to Kelle (2021), using the quantitative method, researchers can draw diverse data sources, including organizational records and interviews, to comprehend the rationale behind the existence of a conceptual framework in a particular business problem. For this study, the primary research data consisted of semistructured interviews, and the secondary data source was the publicly available information. Semistructured interviews are beneficial in qualitative research because they allow researchers to explore participants and their responses more deeply through member checking, leading to more accurate and comprehensive data (Creswell & Creswell, 2021). I used semistructured interviews to explore strategies that leaders of technology organizations use to create a culture-friendly environment and adequate support that allows women to occupy leadership positions to improve organizations' performance.

I used open-ended interview questions and captured the participants' responses through handwritten notes, audio recording of interviews and member checking. The

interview protocol (Appendix) consisted of the interview questions and the procedures utilized for conducting the interviews. Researchers utilize interview protocols to achieve high quality and consistent data gathering and to improve interview efficacy (Safdar & Chua, 2021). The interview protocol guide functioned as the process of implementing the open-ended interviews as well as an interview guide. I adhered to the interview protocol to maintain consistency in the interview flow, participants' rights, interviewer guidelines, and the interview timeline.

Additionally, the study's secondary data collection method included publicly available organizational documentation on organizational websites. The secondary data collection method provided additional insights on my research question through organizational documentation and supporting evidence for the research themes. To ensure data saturation, I continued collecting data until no new themes emerged.

According to Yin (2018), factors like generalizations, bias, and poor recollection can all have an impact on the validity and reliability of research findings, compromising the accuracy and robustness of the data obtained. The interview protocols and research questions should be evaluated by qualified professionals in the related field to ensure their reliability and validity. (Minichiello et al., 2021). Walden's committee members reviewed the interview questions to ensure it is in alignment with research questions to ensure validity and reliability. Also, I performed member checking by sending a follow up email with a summary of their interview questions to allow the participants to confirm their responses are captured completely and accurately. Lietz and Zayas (2021) suggested that member checking is considered an effective method for enhancing the reliability and

validity of qualitative research as it enables participants to verify and confirm their responses.

## **Data Collection Technique**

Researchers utilize diverse sources, such as interviews, direct observation, and documentation, to collect data collection needed for qualitative multiple case studies (Fisher, 2021). Researchers combine numerous sources of data to corroborate study conclusions may provide a more credible perspective than relying on a single viewpoint (Alberti-Alhtaybat et al., 2019). I used the data collection technique to gather data to address the research question. The sources of data consisted of open-ended interviews, followed up with an email to perform member checking, and the review of publicly available documentation.

The interview protocol (Appendix) ensured that I maintained consistency across all participants. The interviews involved the introduction to the study, the research question, and eight open-ended questions. I sent a follow up email to perform member checking to allow the participants the opportunity to review a summary of their responses to the interview questions and provide additional commentary on their answers if needed. To ensure the validity of the data collected, I interviewed three participants from two organizations. According to Safdar and Chua (2021), researchers utilize interview protocols to achieve high quality and consistent data gathering and to improve interview efficacy. In this study, the interview protocol (Appendix) specified the questions and procedures used for conducting the interviews. I conducted the interviews using multiple platforms, such as Microsoft Teams and recorded using the recording technology of each

of the platforms. The participants' responses were transcribed into a word document. Following the semistructured interviews, I performed member checking, reviewed publicly available organizational documentation on organizational websites and conducted methodological triangulation to ensure the validity and reliability of the participants' answers.

Lietz and Zayas (2021) suggested that member checking is considered an effective method for enhancing the credibility of qualitative research as it enables participants to reflect and clarify their experiences. I sent a follow up email with a summary of the responses to perform member checking to ensure participants responses are captured completely and accurately. Member checking provided the participants with the opportunity to evaluate and edit their responses to ensure that they were accurate and reflected their concepts about the interview questions.

Mackenzie and Knipe (2020) suggested that data collection techniques that combine many data sources enhance triangulation, which improves the accuracy and reliability of the results. Pinnock et al. (2021) also pointed out that using multiple data sources in data collection techniques increases the validity and dependability of a study. There are numerous advantages associated with the various data collection techniques. The semistructured interviews and member checking enabled the participants to provide more details on their responses during and after the interview. Semistructured interviews are beneficial in qualitative research because they allowed researchers to explore participants and their responses more deeply through member checking, leading to more accurate and comprehensive data (Creswell & Creswell, 2021). Member checking

allowed the participants to evaluate and edit their responses to ensure that they are accurate and reflects their concepts about the interview questions. By conducting member checking. I shared and confirmed the interpretation of the transcript to verify the accuracy and consistency of information provided by each participant. Also, reviewing publicly available documentation was beneficial as it allowed more data to be collected without taking up the participants' time. The secondary data collection method provided additional insights into my research question through organizational documentation and supporting evidence for the research themes.

As there are advantages to every technique, there are also disadvantages. Interviews have some drawbacks, such as the possibility of losing the participants' trust, which could affect their responses, and the risk of misinterpreting their responses, which could lead to incorrect theme analysis. Zhao et al. (2021) identified some limitations of interviews, such as the risk of respondents being influenced by social expectations or interviewers trust or bias, which could affect the quality and accuracy of the data. Also, the interview process takes participants time and member checking requires additional time from the participants to review and respond. Finally, reviewing publicly available information also has some limitations, such as the potential outdatedness of the data and the incompleteness of the information.

# **Data Organization Technique**

Researcher's thorough planning and data management strategies are necessary to achieve well-organized and well-structured data for effective coding (Chen & Boore, 2021). Data reliability can be enhanced and sharing of data across various studies can be

facilitated by implementing standardized labeling and cataloging systems (Gallagher et al., 2021). Each participant's information will be properly labelled. According to Facca et al. (2020), it is the responsibility of researchers to ensure the protection of their participants' identity. To ensure confidentiality, each participant was assigned a unique character and/or number, which is referenced in the study. All notes and recordings had the participants identified by their unique identifiers. Walden University's research guidelines require each researcher to obtain a Collaborative Institutional Training Initiative certificate before conducting research. It mandates the researcher to maintain the confidentiality of their participants.

The electronic and hard copies of the data will be kept in a secure place for 5 years to protect the information of the participants. After 5 years, any written or recorded data will be destroyed using a shredder and the external hard drive wiped where applicable. The IRB requires ensuring the protection of participants throughout the study process. The final doctoral manuscript will include the Walden IRB approval number and the use of the *Belmont Report*'s requirements are ensuring the protection of participants' rights throughout the study process.

### **Data Analysis**

Researchers utilize triangulation as a vital tool to explore the validity and reliability of data (Fusch et al., 2018). Researchers can employ methodological, investigator, theory, or data source triangulation to verify the reliability and validity. I used methodological triangulation to analyze the research data for a better understanding. To explore the phenomena from different perspectives, researchers use methodological

triangulation to gather and analyze data, such as organizational documents and interviews (Fusch et al., 2018). Having multiple sources of evidence through data triangulation fosters obtaining multiple views from several sources establishing the validity and reliability of doctoral research. Hancock et al. (2021) described case study research as richly descriptive and well-grounded in deep and varied data sources.

Obtaining data from multiple sources validated data sources and establish data reliability, unlike a single source that shows the overall credibility of doctoral research. I collected data through interviews, member checking, and organizational documentation for efficiency and productivity to conduct and provide methodological triangulation for this study. To guide the interview process, I utilized open ended interview questions (Appendix) to explore strategies that leaders of technology organizations use to create a culture-friendly environment and adequate support that allows women to occupy leadership positions to improve organizations' performance. Following the interview, I performed member checking to confirm the validity and reliability of participants' responses by enabling participants to add detail or address points not covered in the interview summary (Saunders et al., 2018). To corroborate the interview, I obtained secondary data including publicly available organizational documentation on organizational websites to support the identified themes. To ensure data saturation, I continued collecting data until no new themes emerged.

Yin's (2018) approach to data analysis involves the use of software to organize, review, code, interpret, and draw conclusions from the data. My research questions and interview questions will be utilized to organize the coding of the data collected.

According to Dalkin et al. (2021), researchers arrange data using their research questions and then categorize and organize the codes and concepts identified based on each interview question and other sources of data obtained, leading to the identification of patterns and themes. For this research, I used NVivo 12 to evaluate the coded data. NVivo12 is a qualitative data analysis software program used by researchers to discover and code concepts (Dalkin et al., 2021).

To analyze the gathered data and address the research question, I applied Yin's (2018) methodology comprising of five sequential analysis steps. These steps involve (a) compiling the data, (b) data disassembling, (c) data reassembling, (d) interpreting the meaning of the data, and (e) drawing conclusions.

# **Data Compilation**

I performed the task of compiling the data with the aim of data grouping and organizing effectively. This process involved saving the interview transcripts and member checking documents separately. To ensure confidentiality, each participant was assigned a unique character and/or number, which is referenced in the study. Next, I uploaded the compiled data into the NVIVO software.

# Disassembling the Data

Data disassembling involved elimination of invariant themes and elements related to the phenomenon. I reviewed each transcript, member checked document, and organizational document to identify recurring patterns or ideas within the data and themes that emerge consistently across multiple documents. I consolidated and compared the

identified themes and eliminated invariant themes to ensure that the focus remains on the most meaningful and informative themes.

## **Data Reassembling**

After disassembling the data and eliminating invariant themes, I reassembled the data by grouping together the central themes. I approached this process by defining themes and subthemes and coding them. I conducted analysis of the data using NVivo software to identify themes. For principal themes identification, I used thematic analysis. During the data organization process, I created an audit trail to identify and record unique and interesting topics during the data collection process. The audit trail guided my thoughts on coding and rationale. Afshar and Ahmadvand (2022) suggested thematic analysis permits a systematic and comprehensive assessment of the data, as well as the segmentation of narrative materials into discrete groups of content with descriptive treatments to uncover connections to the study's setting. Once coded, I determined the frequency of each theme and subtheme.

### **Interpreting the Meaning of the Data**

I compared the patterns identified in the thematic analysis with the interview transcripts, member checked documents and documents. Through this process, I uncovered deeper understanding and gained insights that addressed the research question effectively. This interpretive analysis strengthened the validity and relevance of the analysis and forms the basis for drawing conclusions from the collected data.

## **Drawing Conclusions**

Once the thematic analysis was completed, I drew conclusions. The themes that emerged from the data analysis were explored and correlated with the study's conceptual framework, gendered organization theory, and existing literature to identify strategies that leaders of technology organizations use to create a culture-friendly environment and adequate support that allows women to occupy leadership positions for improving business performance. Finally, for the validation of transcription and triangulation, I used member checking to ensure the accuracy of data analysis and used the publicly available organizational documentation obtained to corroborate the data analyzed and identify potential new themes.

# Reliability and Validity

The quality of doctoral research is based on reliability and validity, indicating that quality and reliability are vital for doctoral research to be well-conducted and credible. According to Yin (2018), data collection, methodology, strategy, and credible philosophy are vital aspects of well-conducted research. Reliability and validity help preserve the integrity of the doctoral research study and improve the work's credibility. Numerous data quality issues could negatively impact a doctoral research study. Saunders et al. (2018) explained that the inappropriate use of the research methods and tools could hinder the validity and reliability of data relevant to your research objectives. According to Scott et al. (2019), the research methodology significantly impacts the findings and conclusions. Ultimately, data quality is a crucial aspect of conducting credible doctoral research. To establish reliability and validity, proper collection of data is essential. I

mitigated participant and researcher error and bias by transcribing and documenting responses and findings accurately, member checking, and ensuring the probability of the replication of the study, which increased the reliability and validity of the study.

## Reliability

Data quality is a crucial aspect of conducting credible doctoral research. According to Saunders et al. (2018), reliability and dependability is achieved through member checking, transcript review and triangulation. Lietz and Zayas (2021) suggested that member checking is considered an effective method for enhancing credibility. Dependability can be established through audit trails and triangulation. Following the interview, I conducted member checking by sending the summary to the participants to confirm that their responses are captured accurately and completely to verify the interpretive accuracy. Pinnock et al. (2021) also pointed out that using multiple data sources in data collection techniques improves the reliability and dependability of a study. To explore the phenomena from different perspectives, researchers use methodological triangulation to gather and analyze data, such as organizational documents and interviews (Fusch et al., 2018). To increase the reliability and dependability of the interview process, Walden's committee members reviewed the interview questions to ensure they aligned with research questions. For this study, I employed various strategies to ensure reliability and achieve data saturation including checking with the participants, validating the interview questions with experts, following participant interview protocols (Appendix), and using methodological triangulation.

## Validity

Validity is an important aspect of qualitative research ensuring that the results are considered credible or believable by the research participants themselves. To ensure data validity, researchers employ member checking and multiple methods to collect and analyze data. The validity of qualitative research depends on the following principles of data collection including credibility, confirmability, and transferability of the findings (Abbas, 2021). For this study, I achieved validity by reaching data saturation through interviews, documents, member checking, and multiple methods. Also, I collected data from interviews, publicly available records, and member checking for validity and use methodology triangulation multiple to analyze and present the data until no new themes emerged from the interview. Data saturation ensures the credibility, confirmability, and transferability of the findings.

Credibility in qualitative research must be centered on the participant's perspective. Bias is a common source of credibility issues. Individuals performing doctoral research must carefully avoid personal bias in their work. It is vital to manage biases by maintaining interview protocols, member checking, and collecting data from multiple sources and thorough documentation (Saunders et al., 2018). Understanding the importance of data quality to a doctoral study eliminating biases will foster credible doctoral research. Since from this perspective, the purpose of qualitative research is to describe or understand the phenomena of interest from the participant's eyes, the participants are the only ones who can legitimately judge the credibility of the results. To

assure credibility of this study, I utilized interview protocols, triangulation, member checking, and data saturation.

Transferability is another important aspect of qualitative research, and researchers can enhance transferability by adhering to the research design, interview, and interview protocols. Elmusharaf et al. (2021) described transferability as the degree to which study findings have applicability in general contexts and future research. Additionally, Saunders et al. (2018) recommended that researchers should employ multiple sources of data to obtain data saturation, which can increase the transferability of the findings. I used the multiple case method for my research design, followed the interview protocols (Appendix), and obtained data from numerous sources to achieve data saturation to enhance the transferability of my findings.

Finally, confirmability refers to the extent to which the findings could be confirmed or corroborated by others. Yin (2018) suggested researchers can improve confirmability through member checking by appropriately expressing the participants' responses through the researcher's interpretations and minimizing the researcher's personal biases and poor recall. Also, to develop interpretations from the results, researchers apply methodological triangulation to substantiate different sources of data (Fusch et al., 2018). To maintain conformability of this study, I used member checking and methodological triangulation to the degree to which the results could be confirmed or corroborated by others.

#### **Data Saturation**

In qualitative study, researchers consider that data saturation is critical for collecting adequate and high-quality data to support the study and demonstrate content validity. Data saturation occurs when the data collected does not reveal any new themes (Guest et al., 2020). According to Yin (2018), researchers are unaware of reaching saturation until they analyze the obtained data. I ensured that I achieved data saturation by analyzing the data collected to ensure the absence of new data and topics. In addition, I obtained sufficient data to address the research question through interviews, documentation, member checking, and methodological triangulation until no new information emerges.

# **Transition and Summary**

In Section 2 of this qualitative proposal, I outlined the role of the researcher, the participants, the research method, the research design, the population and sampling, foundations of ethical research, data collection instruments, data collection technique, data organization technique, data analysis, and reliability and validity. Additionally, Section 2 includes particulars on the process for data collection, the qualitative data analysis software used in the data analysis process, and the data validation for the study, which explores strategies that leaders of technology organizations use to create a culture-friendly environment and adequate support that allows women to occupy leadership positions for improving business performance. Section 3 contains the presentation of findings, the application to professional practice, implications for social change,

recommendations for actions, suggestions for further research, reflections, and a conclusion.

# Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change Introduction

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies that leaders of technology organizations use to create a culture-friendly environment and adequate support that allows women to occupy leadership positions for improving business performance. Data were collected from semistructured interviews with technology leaders located in the United States and publicly available information on the companies' websites. Each participant received a consent form via email, which they reviewed and confirmed by replying with the words, "I consent." The consent form contained a thorough explanation of the purpose of the study and how participants could withdraw from the study at any time. Three themes emerged from data analysis: (a) developing female skillset, promoting development programs, and continuous training; (b) work-life balance amongst female employees; and c) networking programs to support female employees to undertake leadership position. The gendered organization theory grounded this study.

### **Presentation of the Findings**

Three technology leaders with 7 years or more of experience in technology leadership from three major organizations participated in this study. One overarching research question guided this study: What strategies do technology leaders use to provide a culture-friendly environment and adequate support to allow women to occupy leadership positions to improve organizations' performance?

Participants responded to eight open-ended interview questions (see Appendix) to provide detailed information regarding the strategies used to provide a culture-friendly environment and adequate support to allow women to occupy leadership positions. Each technology leader who participated in interviews discussed their experiences with implementing these strategies.

Data saturation became evident during the second interview, but the third interview confirmed saturation. Member checking follow-up interviews allowed for review and interpretation of the collected data. No new data emerged from member checks that would have changed the study results. Upon obtaining approval from the Walden University IRB, I began the study with a recruitment inquiry to find willing participants through LinkedIn. Several recruits agreed to participate but changed their minds or suddenly stopped responding. I continued the recruiting process and successfully located three willing participants. I emailed each participant a consent form containing instructions to respond with the words, "I consent," to verify and confirm their participation as well as allowed each of them to schedule interview times conducive to their schedules.

I used Yin's (2018) five-step approach to qualitative data analysis to analyze the textual data collected from the participant interviews and review of publicly available information from the organizations' websites. The process consisted of compiling, disassembling, and reassembling data; interpreting data meanings; and concluding results. I began by compiling data for grouping purposes before disassembling the data to reduce and eliminate invariant themes involving the phenomenon and then reassembling

the data and clustered core themes. Last, I checked patterns against interview transcripts. Upon completing thematic analysis, I carefully examined emergent themes and cross-compared them to the literature review, conceptual framework, organizational documents, transcripts, and NVivo results. Participant confidentiality was maintained by use of pseudonyms. For example, I labeled the first participant as H1, and other participants were labeled similarly. Transcripts were also coded in the same manner.

Data collection consisted of audio recording participant interviews on Teams, automated transcription, and reviewing publicly available information on organizational websites against participant responses. I began by transcribing the interviews in Microsoft Word, reviewing and editing the transcriptions, and highlighting relevant information that supported or addressed the guiding research question. Next, I imported transcripts into NVivo to organize, analyze, and code the data. I also created an audit trail during the data organization process, which helped organize my thoughts regarding coded data. The data organization process was completed by conducting a word search query in NVivo to confirm emergent themes compared to themes from participant transcripts and grouping coded data according to emergent themes. Three themes emerged: (a) developing female skillset, promoting development programs, and continuous training; (b) work-life balance amongst female employees; and (c) networking and mentoring programs to support female employees to undertake leadership position (see Table 2).

Table 2

Emergent Themes in Data Analysis

	Developing female skillset, promoting development programs and continuous training	Work-life balance amongst female employees	Networking and mentoring programs to support female employees to undertake leadership position
Number of times the participant mentioned this theme	10	7	6

Theme 1: Developing Female Skillset, Promoting Development Programs and Continuous Training.

Theme 1 emerged in the greatest number of participant comments, with 10 mentions from participant interviews. Participants consistently provided information about the importance of developing female skillset, promoting development, and continuous training. Information included training related to low-and midlevel female employees with leadership and technology training associated with the necessary skillset to achieve technology leadership. The participants indicated that developing female skillset, promoting development programs, and continuous training increases female leadership in technology organizations towards improving business performance. It is essential that leadership training is in place and that it contains an orientation that reinforces the importance of achieving the organization's results (Morrison et al., 2019).

H1 reinforced the importance of making sure that female employees have the right skillset and the right deep technical background to speak on a subject. H2 said that leaders actively engage in that level of effort to ensure that we have women that are prepared for occupying those roles and make certain that even in a lower level

that they are able to gain some management leadership role and so that they can begin to get comfortable with leading and with leading groups.

H3 stressed the importance of "training and improving the skillset and the allaround ability of women that are in technology that are in some level of management."

Castelli (2015) suggested that leaders should help employees to develop their skills,
especially if they are supervising those that work for them. H3 shared that "the leadership
panel is the support that we need to provide women to get those leadership positions and
proper developmental training." H3 further explained that "I'll be honest with you, I
don't know that we have that every company does a great job at that. So, I actually say
that start those developmental programs as soon as people come into the workplace."

Organization leaders must develop a leadership training mindset if they want to be useful
to employees and the organization (Rosch, 2018). Although great leaders are described
differently amongst genders and cultures, few leaders exhibit qualities to maximize their
employee's capabilities. H3 indicated that

the importance of identifying female talents to grow and develop them by putting them in certain roles or different types of roles so they become well rounded but develop a program that actually teaches them how to become a leader and allows them to grow within the company to become a leader.

For example, knowing how to manage one's team is crucial for any management role (Willis, 2019). When leaders develop new skills, they can assist employees in reaching their full potential towards achieving their organization goals.

A review of the literature related to strategies for providing a culture-friendly environment and adequate support to allow women to occupy leadership positions to improve organizations' performance included similar findings to what I learned from the participant interviews in the current study. Additionally, reviewing publicly available organization information supported the emerging theme of leadership training in the organization. For example, one of the participant's organization websites indicated diverse, growing firms that welcome bold ideas and invest in training its people to accelerate career growth and leadership potential. Another company website highlighted the importance of helping employee to accelerate growth and leadership potential as they move into new positions. Participants HI and H2 agreed that leaders should attend women empowerment seminars with their qualified female employee leaders to ensure that women employees within the organization can hear how other females have excelled in other organizations. The study findings will assist technology leaders with different strategies to use to enhance organizational performance. Chisholm-Burns et al. (2017) suggested proper leadership training must focus on how to improve organizations' performance. For an organization to reach its goal, a strong foundation of leadership training must be the driving force.

The comparison of the participants' responses resulted in factors, such as a gender perception of female skillset limits women to leadership positions. Other significant elements from the literature review were consistent with the participants' responses, such as the role of organizational policies and practices and the benefits of women in leadership positions are crucial for enhancing organizational performance. Denend et al.

(2020) claimed that the removal of barriers and obstacles from a workforce environment contributes to an increase in an employee's productivity and organization's result.

The conceptual framework of this study was the gendered organization theory, which supported Theme 1 regarding developing female skillset, promoting development programs, and continuous training. The emergent theme of leadership training aligns with this approach that is exemplified by executive training programs, leadership development courses, networking workshops, and assertiveness training programs designed to empower women in developing the skills and styles deemed essential for achieving success (see Ely & Meyerson, 2000). Researchers using the gendered organization theory have highlighted the necessity of providing female employees with the training, skillsets, and development to achieve increased female leadership to improve organizations' performance (Rodriguez & Guenther, 2022). Technology leaders should implement appropriate training programs to promote female leadership.

## Theme 2: Work-Life Balance Amongst Female Employees

Theme 2 emerged with the second greatest number of participant comments (i.e., seven mentions in the participant interviews). The participants emphasized the importance of providing a working environment that promotes work-life balance amongst female employees. According to H2, "some of the barriers may be flexibility of work for women, we tend to be the caretakers and the CEOs of our homes a lot. And so, we have so many different jobs and just in life in general." H2 further explained, "the barriers that women face is the work-life balance and having the flexibility of work hours and work policies." However, H3 opined that "a lot of technology companies now promote work-

life balance significantly; however, female employees still need to prove themselves twice as hard and sacrificing their personal lives." Participants indicated that organization must provide a work environment and culture that promotes flexibility and workplace equality, ensuring female employees do not sacrifice a lot of their personal life to prove themselves twice as hard in comparison with their male counterpart.

A review of the literature related to strategies for providing a culture-friendly environment and adequate support to allow women to occupy leadership positions to improve organizations' performance included similar findings to what I learned from the interviews. Brue (2019) stated that work-life balance was a significant issue preventing women from achieving STEM leadership. Women often must manage multiple tasks and roles at home and work, which can be hard to balance (Frear et al., 2019). The review of the companies' websites reflected information that also provided supportive evidence for this theme. For example, one website revealed a work from home option for qualified employees to relieve additional time spent on commuting. Another organization's website stated the importance of creating a culture that supports work and life blending together daily and that in-person connections build a strong culture, thereby putting in place a hybrid work philosophy to enable employees to collaborate effectively and invest in their personal lives. This finding was in alignment with the recent research literature.

The conceptual framework of the gendered organization theory also supports the themes identified in this study. Ely and Meyerson (2000) indicated that in the gendered organization theory, from the perspective of work-life balance, gender is still framed as differences between men and women as a result of differential structures of opportunity

and power that block women's access and advancement. Eagly and Heilman (2019) discovered that a gendered organization generally affects women's career progress. Achieving work-life balance is a challenge for women that is influenced by various factors, including organizational culture, policies, and practices. Organizations that offer flexible work arrangements, such as telecommuting or flexible hours, can help improve work-life balance for employees. However, researchers have found that women, especially those with children, are more likely to use flexible work options, potentially contributing to gendered perceptions and career advancement disparities (Perceptyx, 2020).

Kossek et al. (2021) posited that by implementing a more flexible and holistic approach to work-life integration, women leaders can overcome hurdles and barriers due to stereotypes and biases that doubt their capabilities and fit for leadership roles.

Implementing more proactive strategies to communicate the availability of all company-provided employee resources aligns with the conceptual framework. A gender-inclusive and supportive organizational culture can foster better work-life balance for all employees, including promoting equal opportunities for men and women to access work-life balance programs, encouraging open communication about work-life needs, and combating stereotypes and biases. This study's findings confirm that identifying appropriate strategies helps to promote work-life balance to achieve increased female leadership to improve organizations' performance.

## **Theme 3: Networking**

Theme 3 emerged with the third greatest number of participant comments, with six mentions during participant interviews. The participants emphasized the importance of networking opportunities to achieve increase female leadership in technology, indicating that networking is a technique that technology leaders can use to create more female leaders in the organization. Networking opportunities and similar behaviors help women overcome the challenges and barriers they face in accessing informal networks and advancing their careers, with successful female networkers enjoying efficiency, expansiveness, engagement, and empowerment (Bower, 2019).

H1 explained that "networking was an opportunity to meet new people, network and for my leadership to see that I'm leaning on another female leader versus a nonfemale leader". H1 also reiterated that networking is very important and there should exist a strategy within the organizations with female technologists leading the effort.

Furthermore, H2 suggested that there is a need in the industry for sorts of programs, such as programs for the women in technology within other organizations that basically gives sessions, meetings, and opportunities for open floor conversations with women and female students as well that have interest in technology careers.

My findings remain synonymous with the recent research literature. A review of information on company websites also provided supportive evidence for this theme. For example, the company website revealed implementation of networking program within and outside of the organization geared towards different categories of development programs but not specifically for female employees. Additional examples of networking

programs revealed by company websites are the list of relationships with different governmental and non-governmental parastatals which employees can connect with to receive needed support. Hebl and King (2019) suggested that the social support amongst women in technology may address various aspects of gender inequities, bias, concerns about sexism, and challenges women face at the top and bottom of organizations.

Networking is one of the crucial strategies for women leaders to overcome these challenges and enhance their professional development. Organization culture must encourage networking programs as it can be challenging. Connecting and learning are often more challenging among women leaders than men in accessing opportunities to network and learn from others, which can affect their recognition, influence, and support in their careers (Showunmi, 2021). Women leaders encountered obstacles to networking sponsors to help them advance their careers (Young et al., 2019).

These findings also align with the conceptual framework. The emergent theme of networking aligns with the gendered organization theory. Organizations that promote networking models personal and professional development. In summary, gendered organization theory plays a role in shaping networking behaviors among female employees within an organization. Networking is a crucial aspect of professional development and career advancement, as it facilitates opportunities for knowledgesharing, skill development, and access to potential mentors and sponsors. Power and Wilson (2019) noted that employees who are empowered and provided with the learning opportunities they need to achieve would result in increased proficiencies. However, the

way networking is approached and experienced can be influenced by gendered dynamics within the workplace.

# **Applications to Professional Practice**

Some leaders of technology organizations lack strategies for achieving a culture-friendly environment and adequate support that allow women to occupy leadership positions for improving business performance and may benefit from the findings of this study. Therefore, it is recommended that technology leaders develop, implement, and maintain effective strategies to achieving a culture-friendly environment and adequate support that allow women to occupy leadership. These strategies should include (a) providing continuous training and development programs to improve female employee skillsets, (b) creating a work environment and policies that promotes work life balance, and (c) supporting company networking programs to support female employees to undertake leadership.

Technology leaders who find themselves without strategies should refer to the gendered organization theory, which aligns with my study's findings. The gendered organization theory describes the major differences exist between men and women and their career outcomes become significantly different, where preferences are given to men than their female counterparts (Adams & Greer, 2021). Technology leaders can use the gendered organization approach to determine the impact of potential gender biases within different industries and institutions. Technology leaders should understand the importance of achieving a culture-friendly environment and adequate support that allow women to occupy leadership positions and the impact of business performance. Paying

close attention to the increase in gender diversity in technology leadership helps increase business performance.

# **Implications for Social Change**

The results from the study may contribute to a positive social change by promoting and encouraging the number of women in leadership, potentially encouraging education in young girls thereby reducing illiteracy and poverty in society. According to Jorge et al. (2018), the lack of representation of women in leadership positions may negatively impact business performance. The potential positive social change is that female representation in STEM will foster high business performance and productivity promoting global economic growth, creating employment, and reducing poverty. Also, a girl child will be encouraged to get educated, thereby increasing the academic community. When women take on leadership roles, the organization experiences high-level performance (Jorge et al., 2018). Understanding the contribution of gender diversity to business growth, technology companies must create an environment void of the female career glass ceiling. The glass ceiling inhibits the number of women in leadership positions to promote innovation in the industry.

## **Recommendations for Action**

The study results may benefit organizations that lack strategies to provide a culture-friendly environment and adequate support to allow women to occupy leadership positions. Although this was a multiple case study about the technology industry, the recommendations may also apply to STEM in general. The findings confirm that the technology leaders interviewed in this study have strategies to provide a culture-friendly

environment and adequate support to allow women to occupy leadership positions. I recommend that technology leaders implement the following actions in alignment with the three themes that emerged: (a) provide continuous training and development programs to improve female employee skillsets, (b) create a work environment and policies that promotes work life balance such as work from home policies for qualified employees to relieve additional time spent on commuting, and (c) support networking programs within and outside the organization to encourage female employees to undertake leadership.

My specific goals and objectives for disseminating this research are to bring awareness to targeted workgroups through scholarly journals, social media platforms, publications in the technology bulletins, and share information with participants through phone calls and emails. Technology leaders researching strategies to achieving an organizational culture to increase female leadership may use the study as a catalyst for further awareness on the gender diversity. The research study will be shared in ProQuest for accessibility to future researchers looking to bring additional knowledge and awareness to the technology organization.

## **Recommendations for Further Research**

The recommendations for further research are based on the purpose of this study; to explore strategies that leaders of technology organizations use to create a culture-friendly environment and adequate support that allows women to occupy leadership positions for improving business performance. The first limitation of the study was the presence of individual bias, resulting from interviewees' background, work ethics and

experiences. This can be addressed in future research by utilizing other research methodologies to corroborate this study. Also, other researchers with different backgrounds conducting a similar study may address this limitation.

Secondly, the research was limited to the United States. The results may not be a full representation of the industry globally. Further researchers may expand this study to include different geographical locations outside of the United States to determine the existence of culture-friendly environment and adequate support that allows women to occupy leadership positions.

Finally, the third limitation was that data are valid only if the participants are completely honest. The presence of the researcher during the interview session may have influenced the willingness of participants to respond sincerely. This limitation can be addressed for further research to include sampling a larger population of technology leaders and conducting in-person interviews for richer data collection. Additional research to gain insight into the disparity between the number of female universities students pursuing technology careers and women in technology leadership may provide the indepth knowledge of the gender gap and encourage organizations to promote women into technology leadership positions. New researchers can expand the knowledge gained from three technology leader's experiences and strategies to inspire other organizations to create an environment where women can thrive in leadership roles.

#### Reflections

As a professional who has held various mid level and senior leadership roles in the technology industry for several years, I have become well-acquainted with women's leadership in this field and often pondered on what can be done differently to address the gender disparity in the industry. As a result, I decided to pursue a doctoral program while relying on my industry knowledge and experience as a female technology leader.

Exploring the research material allowed me to reflect on the process that organizational leaders use to advance women to leadership positions to improve organizations' performance. Through this study process, I have gained knowledge from the business leaders about the importance of implementing culture-friendly environment and adequate support to allow women to occupy leadership positions. Also, the study enhanced my understanding of the contribution of gender diversity to improve organizations' performance.

As I reflect on my research doctoral journey, the process was insightful and informative. The information I collected from the participant interviews and peer-reviewed articles provided a broader approach to strategies technology leaders use to implement culture-friendly environment to adequately support and allow women to occupy leadership positions in technology organizations. Each participant shared relevant information that included the organization process and publicly available information that assisted me in attaining data saturation. My potential personal bias as a female technology leadership is a major challenge I had to overcome during this study. During this study, I learned to set aside emotions, increased objectivity and maintained professional ethics to overcome personal bias. Additionally, I was able to manage bias by following the interview protocol and performing methodological triangulation.

The significant hurdle I had to overcome to be successful in Walden University's DBA program was navigating through vast amounts of information to identify what was truly relevant. Also, exploring sources and learning how to use databases to refine search queries to enhance the quality of my research results was a challenge. Through this process, I experienced a significant improvement in my writing skills, particularly in the areas of clear and concise communication with readers.

As I further reflect on my DBA experience, this process has taught me about time management, focus, dedication, and tenacity. By obtaining my DBA, I may bring awareness to technology leaders who can influence gender inequality in leadership positions through their strategies and organizational culture. I appreciate the opportunity to learn from professional faculty members, most especially my chair, Dr. Wentz, and supportive colleagues who provided encouragement during moments when I felt overwhelmed and frustrated. My overall experience with my DBA journey was both gratifying and humbling.

#### Conclusion

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies that leaders of technology organizations use to create a culture-friendly environment and adequate support that allows women to occupy leadership positions for improving business performance. The research question was what strategies do technology leaders use to provide a culture-friendly environment and adequate support to allow women to occupy leadership positions to improve organizations' performance? I collected data from three participants using semistructured interviews, open-ended questions, and three

themes emerged: (a) developing female skillset, promoting development programs and continuous training, (b) work life balance amongst female employees, and (c) networking and mentoring programs to support female employees to undertake leadership position.

The themes showed that technology leaders have many strategies to provide a culture-friendly environment and adequate support to allow women to occupy leadership positions to improve organizations' performance.

#### References

- Abbas, J. (2021). Enhancing the validity of qualitative research: The integration of reflexivity, credibility, confirmability, and transferability. *Journal of Educational and Social Research*, 11(1), 221–229. https://doi.org/10.36941/jesr-2021-0035
- Acker, J. (1990). Hierarchies jobs bodies: A theory of gendered organizations. *Gender & Society 4*(2), 139–158. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/089124390004002002">https://doi.org/10.1177/089124390004002002</a>
- Adams, H. D., & Greer, W. N. (2021). Successful ascent of female leaders in the pharmaceutical industry: A qualitative, transcendental, and phenomenological study. *Equality, Diversity & Inclusion, 40*(7), 819–837.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1108/EDI-01-2019-0031">https://doi.org/10.1108/EDI-01-2019-0031</a>
- Adkins, L. (2019). Work in the shadow of finance: Rethinking Joan Acker's materialist feminist sociology. *Gender, Work & Organization*, 26(12), 1776–1785. https://doi.org/10.1111/gwao.12227
- Afshar, H. S., & Ahmadvand, A. (2022). An exploration of medical students' perceptions of educational environments in Iran: A qualitative study. *BMC Medical Education*, 22(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12909-022-03410-z
- Alagaraja, M., & Shuck, B. (2015). Exploring organizational alignment-employee engagement linkages and impact on individual performance: A conceptual model. 

  Human Resource Development Review, 14(1), 17–37.

  https://doi.org/10.1177/1534484314549455

- Alberti-Alhtaybat, L., Al-Htaybat, K., & Hutaibat, K. (2019). The importance of data triangulation in social research: Theoretical and empirical perspectives. *Journal of Social Sciences*, 8(4), 1034–1046.
- Alfakhri, D., Harness, D., Nicholson, J., & Harness, T. (2018). The role of aesthetics and design in hotelscape: A phenomenological investigation of cosmopolitan consumers. *Journal of Business Research*, 85, 523–531.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2017.10.031">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2017.10.031</a>
- Alobaid, A., Gosling, C., Mckenna, L., & Williams, B. (2020). Gendered organizational theory and glass ceiling: Application to female Saudi paramedics in the workplace. *Saudi Journal for Health Sciences*, 9(3), 177–182.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.4103/sjhs.sjhs\_56\_20">https://doi.org/10.4103/sjhs.sjhs\_56\_20</a>
- Ames, N. J., Glenton, C., Lewin, S., & Pantoja, T. (2019). Purposive sampling in a qualitative evidence synthesis: A worked example from a synthesis on parental experiences of neonatal intensive care unit admission. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, 19(1), 26. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-019-0668-8">https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-019-0668-8</a>
- Ammerman, C., & Groysberg, B. (2021). Glass half-broken: Shattering the barriers that still hold women back at work. *Harvard Business Press*.

  https://doi.org/10.1108/9781649385849
- Atenas, J., Beetham, H., Bell, F., Cronin, C., Henry, J. V., & Walji, S. (2022).

  Feminisms, technologies and learning: Continuities and contestations. *Learning*, *Media and Technology*, 47(1), 1–10.

  https://doi.org/10.1080/17439884.2022.2041830

- Atkinson, L. (2021). Strategies for achieving trustworthiness in online research interviews with vulnerable populations. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 20, 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1177/16094069211015144
- Babiak, J., & Bajcar, B. (2019, November 13-14). *Gender differences in leadership*styles: Who leads more destructively? 34th International Business Information

  Management Association Conference, Madrid, Spain.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3495708">https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3495708</a>
- Baker, J., & Cangemi, J. (2016). Why are there so few women CEOs and senior leaders in corporate America? *Organization Development Journal*, 34(2), Article e534231. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1891/1939-2095.34.2.31">https://doi.org/10.1891/1939-2095.34.2.31</a>
- Barrow, J. M., Brannan, G. D., & Khandhar, P. B. (2022). *Research ethics*. In StatPearls. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK459281/
- Bass, B. M., & Riggio, R. E. (2019). *Transformational leadership*. Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780429494264
- Bell, E., & Sinclair, A. (2016). The trouble with visibility: Gendered aspects of Contemporary corporate leadership. In A. Pullen & C. Rhodes (Eds.), *The Routledge companion to ethics, politics, and organizations* (pp. 223–238). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315856354-14
- Benitti, L. D., da Silva Wegner, R., Pentiado Godoy, L., & Kreutz Rodrigues, M. (2020).

  Strategic planning: Perceptions about the importance of this management tool.

  Brazilian Journal of Management/Revista de Administração Da UFSM, 13,

  Article e932979. https://doi.org/10.5902/1983465932979

- Bereznoi, A. (2014). Business model innovation in corporate competitive strategy.

  \*Problems of Economic Transition, 57(8), 14–33.

  https://doi.org/10.1080/10611991.2014.1042313
- Bijker, W. E. (2012). *Social construction of technology*. MIT Press. https://doi.org/10.7551/mitpress/9780262517607.001.0001
- Blackburn, H., & Jarman, J. (2019). Gendered leadership: An organizational perspective. *Journal of Leadership Studies*, 13(1), 6–15. https://doi.org/10.1002/jls.21635
- Blumberg, S., Krawina, M., Mäkelä, E., & Soller, H. (2020). Women in tech: The best bet to solve Europe's talent shortage. Boston Consulting Group.

  <a href="https://www.bcg.com/publications/2020/women-in-tech-best-bet-solve-europe-talent-shortage">https://www.bcg.com/publications/2020/women-in-tech-best-bet-solve-europe-talent-shortage</a>.
- Bower, T. (2019). The secrets of successful female networkers. *Harvard Business Review*, 97(6), 118–125. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1225/F1906A">https://doi.org/10.1225/F1906A</a>
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2021a). One size fits all? What counts as quality practice in (reflexive) thematic analysis? *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 18(3), 328–352. https://doi.org/10.1080/14780887.2021.1921464
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2021b). Using thematic analysis in psychology. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 18(2), 97–111. https://doi.org/10.1080/14780887.2020.1769238
- Brown, M. E., & Treviño, L. K. (2020). Ethical leadership: Past, present, and future.

  Annual Review of Organizational Psychology and Organizational Behavior, 7,

  221–244. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-orgpsych-012119-044830">https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-orgpsych-012119-044830</a>

- Brue, K. L. (2019). Work-life balance for women in STEM leadership. *Journal of Leadership Education*, 18(2), 32–45. <a href="https://doi.org/10.12806/V18/I2/R3">https://doi.org/10.12806/V18/I2/R3</a>
- Burke, W. W. (2017). *Organization change: Theory and practice* (5th ed.). Sage. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781506378770
- Cabay, M., Bernstein, B. L., Rivers, M., & Fabert, N. (2018). Chilly climates, balancing acts, and shifting pathways: What happens to women in STEM doctoral programs. *Social Sciences*, 7(2), 23–46. https://doi.org/10.3390/socsci7020023
- Çalkıvik, A. (2020). Poststructuralism and postmodernism in international relations. In Oxford Research Encyclopedia of International Studies.

  https://doi.org/10.1093/acrefore/9780190846626.013.102
- Campuzano, M. V. (2019). Force and inertia: A systematic review of women's leadership in male-dominated organizational cultures in the United States. *Human Resource Development Review*, 18(4), 406–434.

  https://doi.org/10.1177/1534484319861169
- Castelli, P. A. (2015). Reflective leadership review: A framework for improving organisational performance. *Journal of Management Development*, *35*, 217–236. https://doi.org/10.1108/JMD-08-2015-0112
- Chen, Y., & Boore, J. (2021). The role of computer-assisted qualitative data analysis software (CAQDAS) in facilitating the qualitative research process: A narrative review. *Journal of Nursing Research*, 29(1), 1–10.

  https://doi.org/10.1097/jnr.000000000000000099

- Cherry, K. (2023). Self-efficacy: Why believing in yourself matters. *Very Well Mind*. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118900772.etrds0416
- Chisholm-Burns, M. A., Spivey, C. A., Hagemann, T., & Josephson, M. A. (2017).

  Women in leadership and the bewildering glass ceiling. *American Journal of Health-System Pharmacy*, 74, 312–324. https://doi.org/10.2146/ajhp160930
- Chowdhury, S., Wang, X., & Saleh, A. K. M. E. (2021). Factors influencing knowledge sharing behavior among knowledge workers: A systematic review. *Journal of Knowledge Management*, 25(1), 57–90. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1108/JKM-05-2020-0273">https://doi.org/10.1108/JKM-05-2020-0273</a>
- CohenMiller, A. S., Demers, D., Schnackenberg, H., & Izekenova, Z. (2022). "You are seen; you matter:" Applying the theory of gendered organizations to equity and inclusion for mother scholars in higher education. *Journal of Women and Gender in Higher Education*, 15(1), 87–109.

  http://doi.org/10.1080/26379112.2022.2025816
- Conchie, S. M. (2013). Transformational leadership, intrinsic motivation, and trust: A moderated-mediated model of workplace safety. *Journal of Occupational Health Psychology*, *18*(2), 198–210. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1037/a0031805">https://doi.org/10.1037/a0031805</a>
- Cook, A., & Glass, C. (2014). Above the glass ceiling: When are women and racial/ethnic minorities promoted to CEO? *Strategic Management Journal*, *35*(7), 1080–1089. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1002/smj.2161">https://doi.org/10.1002/smj.2161</a>

- Cook, A., & Glass, C. (2015). Diversity begets diversity? The effects of board composition on the appointment and success of women CEOs. *Social Science Research*, *53*, 137–147. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssresearch.2015.05.009
- Creswell, J. W., & Creswell, J. D. (2021). Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches. *Sage publications*.
- Cundiff, J. L., Ryuk, S., & Cech, K. (2018). Identity-safe or threatening? Perceptions of women targeted diversity initiatives. *Group Processes & Intergroup Relations*, 21(5), 745–766. https://doi.org/10.1177/1368430217740434
- Czekierda-Löwenstein, J., Fiebig, J., & Böhm-Kasper, O. (2021). Network analysis for exploring professional connections and potential participants in online research studies. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, 21(1), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-021-01437-9
- Dalkin, S. M., Lhussier, M., Jones, D., & Cunningham, W. (2021). Understanding integrated care using qualitative data analysis: A conceptual framework of approach, method and tools. *International Journal of Integrated Care*, 21(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.5334/ijic.5468
- Dasgupta, N., & Stout, J. G. (2019). Girls and women in science, technology, engineering, and mathematics: STEMing the tide and broadening participation in STEM careers. *Policy Insights from the Behavioral and Brain Sciences*, 6(2), 154–160. https://doi.org/10.1177/2372732219849479
- Day, G. S. (2019). Choosing innovation metrics for success in the digital era. *Mack Institute for Innovation Management*. <a href="https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3502647">https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3502647</a>

- Deci, E. L., & Ryan, R. M. (2000). Self-determination theory and the facilitation of intrinsic motivation, social development, and well-being. *American Psychologist*, 55(1), 68–78. https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.55.1.68
- Deloitte. (2021). Women in technology statistics. *Deloitte Insights*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2020.120378
- Denend, L., McCutcheon, S., Regan, M., Sainz, M., Yock, P., & Azagury, D. (2020).

  Analysis of gender perceptions in health technology: A call to action. *Annals of Biomedical Engineering*, 48(5), 1573–1586. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s10439-020-02478-0">https://doi.org/10.1007/s10439-020-02478-0</a>
- Diehl, A., Stephenson, A. L., & Dzubinski, L. M. (2021). Research: How bias against women persists in female-dominated workplaces. *Harvard Business Review*. <a href="https://hbr.org/2021/03/research-how-bias-against-women-persists-in-female">https://hbr.org/2021/03/research-how-bias-against-women-persists-in-female</a> dominated workplaces.
- Dworkin, E. R., Krahé, B., & Zinzow, H. (2021). The global prevalence of sexual assault:

  A systematic review of international research since 2010. *Psychology of Violence*,

  11(5), 497–508. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1037/vio0000374">https://doi.org/10.1037/vio0000374</a>
- Dwyer, P. C., Bono, J. E., Snyder, M., Nov, O., & Berson, Y. (2013). Sources of volunteer motivation: Transformational leadership and personal motives influence volunteer outcomes. *Nonprofit Management & Leadership*, 24(2), 181–205. https://doi.org/10.1002/nml.21084
- Dyer, J., Godfrey, P., Jensen, R., & Bryce, D. (2020). Strategic management: Concepts and cases (3rd ed.). John Wiley & Sons. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781119563143

- Eagly, A. H. (2021). Hidden in plain sight: The inconsistent gender gaps in STEM and leadership. *Psychological Inquiry*, 32(2), 89–95. https://doi.org/10.1080/1047840X.2021.19307
- Eagly, A. H., & Heilman, M. E. (2019). Gender and leadership: Advancement and obstacles for women. *Annual Review of Organizational Psychology and Organizational Behavior*, 6, 511–532. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-orgpsych-012218-015253">https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-orgpsych-012218-015253</a>
- Ellis, T. J., & Levy, Y. (2009). Towards a guide for novice researchers on research methodology: Review and proposed methods. *Issues in Informing Science and Information Technology*, 6, 323–337. <a href="https://doi.org/10.28945/1062">https://doi.org/10.28945/1062</a>
- Elmusharaf, K., Byrne, E., & Manojlovich, M. (2021). Qualitative research in healthcare:

  An overview. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 114, Article e103824.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2020.103824">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2020.103824</a>
- Ely, R. J., & Meyerson, D. E. (2000). Theories of gender in organizations: A new approach to organizational analysis and change. *Research in Organizational Behavior* 22(1),103–151. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0191-3085(00)22004-2
- Enns, C. Z., Comas-Díaz, L., & Bryant-Davis, T. (2021). Transnational feminist theory and practice: An introduction. *Women & Therapy 44*, 11–26. https://doi.org/10.1080/02703149.2020.1863569
- Eriksson, P., & Kovalainen, A. (2016). *Qualitative methods in business research*. Sage. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781473921458

- Espinosa, M. P., & Ferreira, E. (2022). Gender implicit bias and glass ceiling effects.

  \*\*Journal of Applied Economics, 25(1), 37–57.

  \*\*https://doi.org/10.1080/15140326.2021.2007723
- Facca, F. M., Palmirani, M., Bartolini, C., & Vitali, F. (2020). Ethics and legal issues of artificial intelligence. In Handbook of research on the global impacts and roles of immersive media (pp. 1–19). *IGI Global*.
  <a href="https://doi.org/10.4018/978-1-7998">https://doi.org/10.4018/978-1-7998</a> 4742-7.ch001
- Ferguson, M. L. (2020). Vulnerability by marriage: Okin's radical feminist critique of structural gender inequality. *Hypatia*, *35*(3), 687–703. https://doi.org/10.1111/hypa.12263
- Fink, A. (2013). Conducting research literature reviews: *From the internet to paper (4th ed.)* Sage. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781452219219
- Fisher, R. (2021). Using qualitative comparative analysis (QCA) to explore key stakeholder perspectives on marine plastic pollution. *Environmental Science & Policy*, 115, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envsci.2020.12.001
- Frear, K. A., Paustian-Underdahl, S. C., Halbesleben, J. R., & French, K. A. (2019).

  Strategies for work–family management at the intersection of career–family centrality and gender. *Archives of Scientific Psychology*, 7(1), 50–59.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1037/arc0000068">https://doi.org/10.1037/arc0000068</a>
- Frontiers. (2020). Research methods in the study of intersectionality in organizational settings. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 11, Article 494309.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.494309">https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.494309</a></a>

- Frost, N., & Bailey-Rodriguez, D. (2020). Doing qualitatively driven mixed methods and pluralistic qualitative research. *Enjoying research in counselling and psychotherapy*. Palgrave Macmillan, Cham. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-55127-8\_8">https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-55127-8\_8</a>
- Fusch, P., Fusch, G. E., & Ness, L. R. (2018). Denzin's paradigm shift: Revisiting triangulation in qualitative research. *Journal of Social Change*, 10(1). https://doi:10.5590/josc.2018.10.1.02
- Gallagher, M., Savarimuthu, B. T. R., & Li, J. (2021). Metadata and data sharing practices in public health research: A systematic review of current and best practices. *Journal of Biomedical Informatics*, 118, Article e103804. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbi.2021.103804">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbi.2021.103804</a>
- García-Gutiérrez, J., Marcuello, C., & Urbán, P. (2018). Female leadership: The impact on organizations. *Journal of Business Research*, 92, 24–36. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2018.07.008
- García-Morales, V. J., Jiménez-Barrionuevo, M. M., & Gutiérrez-Gutiérrez, L. (2020). Transformational leadership influence on organizational performance through organizational learning and innovation. *Journal of Business*\*Research, 104, 235–246. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2019.07.022
- Gaston, L., Blundell, M., & Fletcher, T. (2020). Gender diversity in sport leadership: An investigation of United States of America national governing bodies of sports.
  Managing Sport & Leisure, 25(6), 402–417.
  https://doi.org/10.1080/23750472.2020.1719189

- Grabowski, D., Chudzicka-Czupała, A., & Stapor, K. (2021). Relationships between work ethic and motivation to work from the point of view of the self-determination theory. *PLoSONE*, *16*(7), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.02531
- Grosser, K., & Tyler, M. (2022). Sexual harassment, sexual violence and CSR: Radical feminist theory and a human rights perspective. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 177, 217-2321. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-020-04724-w
- Guest, G., Namey, E., & Chen, M. (2020). A simple method to assess and report thematic saturation inqualitative research. *PLoS ONE*, *15*(5), Article e0232076. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0232076
- Hancock, D. R., Algozzine, B., & Lim, J. H. (2021). *Doing case study research: A practical guide for beginning researchers*. Routledge.
- Hebl, M., & King, E. B. (2019). Gender equality in the workplace: An introduction.

  \*Archives of Scientific Psychology, 7(1), 1–3. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1037/arc0000071">https://doi.org/10.1037/arc0000071</a>
- Hernandez, P. R., Bloodhart, B., Barnes, R. T., Adams, A. S., Clinton, S. M., Pollack, I.,
  Godfrey, E., Burt, M., & Fischer, E. V. (2017). Promoting professional identity,
  motivation, and persistence: Benefits of an informal mentoring program for
  female undergraduate students. *PLoS ONE*, 12(11), Article e0187531.
  https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0187531
- Hideg, I., & Shen, W. (2019). Why still so few? A theoretical model of the role of benevolent sexism and career support in the continued underrepresentation of

- women in leadership positions. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*, 26(3), 287–303. https://doi.org/10.1177/1548051819849
- Hougaard, R., Carter, J., & Afton, M. (2022). When women leaders leave, the losses multiply. *Harvard Business Review*. <a href="https://hbr.org/2022/03/when-women-leaders-leave-the losses multiply">https://hbr.org/2022/03/when-women-leaders-leave-the losses multiply</a>
- Hunt, V., Prince, S., Dixon-Fyle, S., & Yee, L. (2020). *Diversity wins: How inclusion matters*. McKinsey & Company. <a href="https://www.mckinsey.com/featured">https://www.mckinsey.com/featured</a> insights/diversity-and inclusion/diversity-wins-how-inclusion-matters
- Hyde, J. S., Bigler, R. S., Joel, D., Tate, C. C., & van Anders, S. M. (2019). The future of sex and gender in psychology: Five challenges to the gender binary. *American Psychologist*, 74(2), 171–193. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1037/amp0000307">https://doi.org/10.1037/amp0000307</a>
- Jorge, M., Esteban, L., & Yancy, V. (2018). Gender diversity in the board, women's leadership and business performance. *Gender in Management: An International Journal*, 33(2), 104–122. https://doi-org/10.1108/GM-05-2017-0058
- Kelle, U. (2021). Qualitative research: Data collection, analysis, and management. Sage.
- Kennedy, B., Fry, R., & Funk, C. (2021). 6 facts about America's STEM workforce and those training for it. *Pew Research Center*.

  <a href="https://www.pewresearch.org/facttank/2021/04/14/6-facts-about-americas-stem-workforce-and-those-training-for-it/">https://www.pewresearch.org/facttank/2021/04/14/6-facts-about-americas-stem-workforce-and-those-training-for-it/</a>
- Khan, M. I., & Waheed, Z. (2019). School heads' perceptions about their leadership styles. *Journal of Education and Educational Development*, 6(1), 138–153.

- Kim, S. (2020). Women in leadership: Building self-confidence. *Hospitality Insights by EHL*, *4*(1), 1–5. <a href="https://hospitalityinsights.ehl.edu/women-leadership-building">https://hospitalityinsights.ehl.edu/women-leadership-building</a> self-confidence
- Kiser, A. I. (2015). Workplace and leadership perceptions between men and women.

  Gender in Management: An International Journal, 30(8), 598–612.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1108/GM-112014-0097">https://doi.org/10.1108/GM-112014-0097</a>
- Kong, S. M., Carroll, K. M., Lundberg, D. J., Omura, P., & Lepe, B. A. (2020). Reducing gender bias in STEM. MIT Science Policy Review.
  https://sciencepolicyreview.org/2020/08/reducing-gender-bias-in-stem/
- Kossek, E. E., Perrigino, M., & Rock, A. G. (2021). From ideal workers to ideal work for all: A 50-year review integrating careers and work-family research with a future research agenda. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 126, Article e103504. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvb.2020.103504
- Kulik, C. T., & Rae, B. (2019). Oxford research encyclopedia of business and management. *The glass ceiling in organizations*. https://doi.org/10.1093/acrefore/9780190224851.013.41
- Lietz, C. A., & Zayas, L. E. (2021). Enhancing the credibility of qualitative research using member checking. *Journal of Social Service Research*, 47(2), 158–168. https://doi.org/10.1080/01488376.2020.1858819
- Loeffen, A., & Kalysh, K. (2020). Work-life balance for women in STEM leadership.

  \*\*Journal of Leadership Education, 19(3), 1–14.

  \*\*https://doi.org/10.12806/V19/I3/R1\*\*

- Lorenzo, R., Voigt, N., Tsusaka, M., Krentz, M., & Abouzahr, K. (2018). *How diverse leadership teams boost innovation*. Boston Consulting Group.

  <a href="https://webassets.bcg.com/img-src/BCG-How-Diverse-Leadership-Teams-Boost-Innovation-Jan-2018\_tcm9-207935.pdf">https://webassets.bcg.com/img-src/BCG-How-Diverse-Leadership-Teams-Boost-Innovation-Jan-2018\_tcm9-207935.pdf</a>
- Lykke, N. (2020). Transversal dialogues on intersectionality, socialist feminism and epistemologies of ignorance. *NORA Nordic Journal of Feminist and Gender Research*, 28(3), 197–210. https://doi.org/10.1080/08038740.2019.1708786
- Mackenzie, N., & Knipe, S. (2020). Research dilemmas: Paradigms, methods and methodology. Sage.
- Mackenzie, C., & Knipe, S. (2021). Research dilemmas: Paradigmatic, methodological and ethical challenges for conducting research interviews with vulnerable populations. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 20, 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1177/16094069211010280
- Manzi, F., & Heilman, M. E. (2019). Exposure to successful women leaders: Effects on leadership evaluations and future leader self-identification. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 104(10), 1311–1327. https://doi.org/10.1037/apl0000411
- Mascia, S. (2015). Are women better leaders than men? *Human Resource Management International Digest* 23(7), 1–4. https://doi.org/10.5590/JOSC.2019.11.1.07
- Mavin, S., Williams, J., & Grandy, G. (2021). Gender and management: Theoretical and empirical developments. *International Journal of Management Reviews*, 23(2), 265–280. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/ijmr.12267">https://doi.org/10.1111/ijmr.12267</a>

- McCullough, L. (2020). Barriers and assistance for female leaders in academic STEM in the US. *Education Sciences*, 10(10), Article e10100264. <a href="https://doi.org/10.3390/educsci10100264">https://doi.org/10.3390/educsci10100264</a>
- McKinnon, M., & O'Connell, C. (2020). Perceptions of stereotypes applied to women who publicly communicate their STEM work. *Humanities and Social Sciences Communications*, 7(160). https://doi.org/10.1057/s41599-020-00654-0
- Minichiello, V., Madison, J., Hays, T. N., & Parmenter, J. (2021). Qualitative interviewing: The art of hearing data. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health and Well-being, 16*(1), Article e1866017. https://doi.org/10.1080/17482631.2021.1866017
- Molina, J. (2021). Gendered organization theory. In Oxford research encyclopedia of business and management. Oxford University Press.
  https://doi.org/10.1093/acrefore/9780190224851.013.1049
- Morrison, C. C., Greenhaw, L. L., & Pigg, J. (2019). Is it worth it? A case study exploring volunteers' perceptions of leadership training. *Journal of Leadership Education*, 18, 81–92. https://doi.org/10.12806/V18/I2/R6
- Nekhili, M., Chakroun, H., & Chtioui, T. (2018). Women's leadership and firm performance: Family versus nonfamily firms. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 153(2), 291–316. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-016-3340-2">https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-016-3340-2</a>
- Nica, E. (2016). The impact of gender diversity on technological innovation. *Economics, Management and Financial Markets*, 11(4), 11-16.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.22381/EMFM11420161">https://doi.org/10.22381/EMFM11420161</a>

- Northouse, P. G. (2019). Leadership: Theory and practice (8th ed.). Sage.
- O'Donnell, A. T., & Ryan, M. (2021). The ethics of participant anonymity in qualitative research. *Journal of Nursing Scholarship*, 53(2), 178–186. https://doi.org/10.1111/jnu.12597
- O'Neill, K. M., Kostick, K. M., Kean, J., Burant, C. J., & Strang, K. T. (2022).

  Researcher leadership in the protection of human subjects: Ethical considerations in qualitative research. *Nursing Ethics*, 29(1), 30–41.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/0969733020923161">https://doi.org/10.1177/0969733020923161</a>
- Osborne, J. W. (2017). Best practices: A moral imperative. *Canadian Journal of Behavioral Science*, 49, 153–158. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1037/cbs0000078">https://doi.org/10.1037/cbs0000078</a>
- Pappas, S. (2021). Rousing our motivation. *Monitor on Psychology*, 52(7), 36–41. https://doi.org/10.1037/mon0000169
- Paustian-Underdahl, S. C., Walker, L. S., & Woehr, D. J. (2014). Gender and perceptions of leadership effectiveness: A meta-analysis of contextual moderators. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 99 (6), 1129–1145. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0036751
- Perceptyx, (2020). Research methods in the study of intersectionality in organizational settings. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 11, Article 494309.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.494309">https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.494309</a></a>
- Perryman, A. A., Fernando, G. D., & Tripathy, A. (2016). Do gender differences persist?

  An examination of gender diversity on firm performance, risk, and executive compensation. *Journal of Business Research*, 69(2), 579–586.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2015.05.013">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2015.05.013</a>

- Pinnock, H., Barwick, M., Carpenter, C. R., Eldridge, S., Grandes, G., Griffiths, C. J., & Taylor, S. J. (2021). Standards for reporting implementation studies (StaRI): explanation and elaboration document. *BMJ Open, 11*(2), Article e045000. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2020045000
- Pisano, G. P., & Shih, W. C. (2019). Restoring American competitiveness: The challenge of U.S. innovation policy for management scholars and educators. *Academy of Management Discoveries*, 5(1), 21–43. https://doi.org/10.5465/amd.2018.0034
- Pololi, L. H., Civian, J. T., Brennan, R. T., Dottolo, A. L., & Krupat, E. (2018). Gender discrimination and sexual harassment in medical education: Perspectives gained by a school study. *Academic Medicine*, 93(12), 1820–1828.
  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1097/ACM.0000000000002143">https://doi.org/10.1097/ACM.000000000000002143</a>
- Power, A., & Wilson, A. (2019). Mentor, coach, teacher, role model: What's in a name?

  \*\*British Journal of Midwifery, 27, 184–187.\*\*

  https://doi.org/10.12968/bjom.2019.27.3.184
- Pullen, A., & Vachhani, S. J. (2021). Feminist ethics and women leaders: From difference to intercorporeality. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 173(2), 233–243. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-020-04526-0
- Rachmawati, A. W., & Lantu, D. C. (2014). Servant leadership theory development & measurement. *Procedia-Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 115, 387–393. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.02.445
- Reicher, S., Haslam, S. A., & Platow, M. J. (2019). The new psychology of leadership: From generic processes to the identity-based leader. *Annual Review of*

- Psychology, 70(1), 475–499. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-psych-010418">https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-psych-010418</a>—
  103052
- Rodriguez, J. K., & Guenther, E. A. (2022). Gendered organization theory. In Oxford research encyclopedia of business and management. Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/acrefore/9780190224851.013.53
- Rosch, D. M. (2018). Examining the (lack of) effects associated with leadership training participation in higher education. *Journal of Leadership Education*, *17*, 169–184. <a href="https://doi.org/10.12806/V17/I4/R10">https://doi.org/10.12806/V17/I4/R10</a>
- Ruan, N. (2020). Female professors developing intellectual leadership in Hong Kong:
  Considering disciplinary, institutional and gender factors. *Journal of Comparative and International Higher Education*, 12, 82–90.
  <a href="https://doi.org/10.32674/jcihe.v12i6S1.3010">https://doi.org/10.32674/jcihe.v12i6S1.3010</a>
- Safdar, S., & Chua, R. Y. J. (2021). The interview protocol: An essential tool for developing rigorous qualitative research. *Organizational Research Methods*, 24(1), 51–81. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/1094428118804160">https://doi.org/10.1177/1094428118804160</a>
- Sandeep, K., Sharma, A., & Kumar, M. (2021). Participant's perspective and insights on participation in qualitative research studies. *Indian Journal of Palliative Care*, 27(1), 74–77. <a href="https://doi.org/10.4103/ijpc.ijpc\_268\_20">https://doi.org/10.4103/ijpc.ijpc\_268\_20</a>
- Saunders, M. N. K., Lewis, P., & Thornhill, A. (2018). Research methods for business students (7th ed.). Pearson Education Limited.

- Schmitt, M., Lauer, S., & Wilkesmann, U. (2021). Work motivation and career autonomy a predictors of women's subjective career success. *ActaPaedagogica Vilnensia*, 46, 73–89. https://doi.org/10.15388/ActPaed.2021.46.5
- Schmitt, M., & Wilkesmann, U. (2020). Women in management in STEM: Which factors influence the achievement of leadership positions? *International Journal of Gender, Science & Technology, 12*(3), 328–352.

  https://genderandset.open.ac.uk/index.php/genderandset/article/view/654
- Scott, J. L., Halford, W. K., Ward, B. G., & Wilson, K. L. (2019). Methodology matters:

  Evaluating the impact of research approach on findings and conclusions. *BMC*Medical Research Methodology, 19(1), 177–179. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-019-0831-6">https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-019-0831-6</a>
- Showunmi, V. (2021). A journey of difference: The voices of women leaders. *Frontiers in Education*, 6, Article 548870. <a href="https://doi.org/10.3389/feduc.2021.548870">https://doi.org/10.3389/feduc.2021.548870</a>
- Smith, J. M., & Lee, K. J. (2022). Understanding interviewee discomfort: Examining the role of social power dynamics in qualitative interviews. *Journal of Applied Communication Research*, *50*(1), 1–16.

  https://doi.org/10.1080/00909882.2021.1999857
- Sobieraj, S., & Krämer, N. C. (2019). The impacts of gender and subject on experience of competence and autonomy in STEM. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *10*, Article 1780. <a href="https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.01780">https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.01780</a>
- Stephens, M., & Wilson-Kennedy, Z. S. (2019). A call for transformative leadership:

  Addressing the lack of female full professors in STEM. *Journal of Women and*

- Minorities in Science and Engineering, 25(4), 363–380. https://doi.org/10.1615/JWomenMinorScienEng.2019025838
- Storage, D., Horne, Z., Cimpian, A., & Leslie, S. J. (2020). Men are more likely than are women to be seen as "brilliant" across a range of nationalities: Evidence from an implicit association test administered worldwide. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 91, Article e103992. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jesp.2020.103992
- Stringfellow, E. J. (2017). Applying structural systems thinking to frame perspectives on social work innovation. *Research on Social Work Practice*, 27(2), 154–162. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/1049731516660850">https://doi.org/10.1177/1049731516660850</a>
- Sullivan, D., & Harper, L. (2020). Creating an innovation culture: A guide for leaders and organizations. Routledge. <a href="https://doi.org/10.4324/9780429340325">https://doi.org/10.4324/9780429340325</a>
- Tajfel, H. (1982). Social psychology of intergroup relations. *Annual Review of Psychology*, *33*, 1–39. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.ps.33.020182.000245">https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.ps.33.020182.000245</a>
- Turban, S., Wu, D., & Zhang, L. T. (2019). Research: When gender diversity makes firms more productive. *Harvard Business Review*. https://doi.org/10.1177/0001839219838930
- Turner, J. C., & Oakes, P. J. (1986). The significance of the social identity concept for social psychology with reference to individualism, interactionism and social influence. *British Journal of Social Psychology*, 25(3), 237–252. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.20448309.1986.tb00732.x
- Villafane-Delgado, M., Johnson, E. C., Hughes, M., Cervantes, M., & Gray-Roncal, W. (2020). STEM leadership and training for trailblazing students in an immersive

- research environment. 2020 IEEE Integrated STEM Education Conference (ISEC), Integrated STEM Education Conference (ISEC), 2020 IEEE, 1–4. https://doi.org/10.1109/ISEC49744.2020.9280735
- Wajcman, J. (2010). Feminist theories of technology. *Cambridge Journal of Economics*, 34(1), 143-152. https://doi.org/10.1093/cje/ben057
- Wajcman, J., & Lobb, R. (2019). The gender data gap: Implications for artificial intelligence and machine learning. *Proceedings of the ACM on Human-Computer Interaction*, 3(CSCW), 1–23. https://doi.org/10.1145/3359246
- Wiles, R., Crow, G., Heath, S., & Charles, V. (2021). Sharing stories, sharing lives: Co-constructed narratives and identity work. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 24(3), 267–278. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2020.1817512">https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2020.1817512</a>
- Williams, C. C., & Van Ryzin, G. G. (2021). Implementing policy innovations: A qualitative approach. *Journal of Public Administration Research and Theory*, 31(2), 283–297. https://doi.org/10.1093/jopart/muaa028
- Willis, P. (2019). Retroduction, reflexivity and leadership learning: Insights from a critical realist study of empowerment. *Management Learning*, *50*, 449-464. https://doi.org/10.1177/1350507619856244
- Wu, Q., Dbouk, W., Hasan, I., Kobeissi, N., & Zheng, L. (2021). Does gender affect innovation? Evidence from female chief technology officers. *Research Policy*, 50(9). <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.respol.2021.104327">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.respol.2021.104327</a>
- Yin, R. K. (2018). Case study research and applications: Design and methods (6th ed.).

  Sage.

- Young, C., Fa-Kaji, N. M., Cheng, S., Beier, M. E., & Hebl, M. (2019). Answering prospective student e-mails: The effect of student gender, individuation, and goals. *Archives of Scientific Psychology*, 7(1), 12.

  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1037/arc0000058">https://doi.org/10.1037/arc0000058</a>
- Zenger, J., & Folkman, J. (2019). Research: Women are better leaders during a crisis.

  \*Harvard Business Review. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1002/9781119207573">https://doi.org/10.1002/9781119207573</a>
- Zhao, Y., Zhang, Y., & Song, Y. (2021). Understanding Chinese and American consumers 'attitudes toward luxury fashion: A qualitative study. *Journal of Business Research*, 124, 501–510. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2021.03.010

Appendix: Interview Protocol

**Meeting: Interview** 

Introduction: Thank you for taking the time to be a participant in my study,

Achieving an Organizational Culture to Increase Female Leadership in Technology. The
general business problem is that the technology industry in the United States has failed to
provide an environment that is supportive of women in leadership positions, negatively
impacting business growth. The specific business problem is that the leaders of
technology organizations lack strategies for achieving a culture-friendly environment and
adequate support that allow women to occupy leadership positions for improving
business performance. The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study is to explore
strategies that leaders of technology organizations use to create a culture-friendly
environment and adequate support that allows women to occupy leadership positions for
improving business performance.

## **Research Question**

What strategies do technology leaders use to provide a culture-friendly environment and adequate support to allow women to occupy leadership positions to improve organizations' performance?

## **Interview Questions**

- 1. What strategies are you using to provide a culture-friendly environment for female leaders?
- 2. What strategies are you using to hire females in technology at your organization?
- 3. What support do you provide to allow women to occupy leadership positions?

- 4. What strategies are you using to encourage lower and mid-level female employees to take on higher-level positions?
- 5. What barriers do women face moving through technology leadership roles at your organization?
- 6. What assistance is available to ensure the inclusiveness of female leaders in technology?
- 7. What programs are in place to encourage more females to pursue technology careers?
- 8. What else would you like to add about strategies to provide a culture-friendly environment and support to allow women to occupy leadership positions to improve organizations' performance?

I will conclude by thanking the participant for volunteering to share his/her personal experiences and let them know I will be conducting member checking to ensure that their responses are captured accurately and completely.